Minerco Resources, Inc. Form 10-K October 14, 2011

#### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D. C. 20549

#### FORM 10-K

## ANNUAL REPORT UNDER TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JULY 31, 2011

Commission File Number: 333-156059

MINERCO RESOURCES, INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

NEVADA (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

22503 Katy Highway Suite 18 Katy, TX 77450 (Address of principal executive offices, including zip code.)

(281) 994-4187 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section	Securities registered pursuant to section
12(b) of the Act:	12(g) of the Act:
NONE	NONE

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. YES o NO b

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act: YES b NO o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. YES b NO o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). YES o NO o

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (§229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer	0	Accelerated Filer	0
Non-accelerated Filer	0	Smaller Reporting Company	þ
(Do not check if a smaller re	porting company)		_

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). YES o NO b

State the aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates computed by reference to the price at which the common equity was sold, or the average bid and asked price of such common equity, as of October 13, 2011: \$434,861.

At October 13, 2011, 719,861,026 shares of the registrant's common stock were outstanding.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

## PART I

Item 1. Business	3
Item 1A. Risk Factors	9
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments	23
Item 2. Properties	23
Item 3. Legal Proceedings	23
Item 4. Removed and Reserved	23

## PART II

Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of	23
	Equity Securities	
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	27
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	27
Item 7A	. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	36
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	F-1
Item 9.	Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	56
Item 9A	. Controls and Procedures	56
Item 9B	. Other Information	57

# PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	57
Item 11. Executive Compensation	61
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder	64
Matters	
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	66
Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services	67

## PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	68
Signatures	70
Exhibit Index	71

## 2

Page No.

## PART I

## ITEM 1. BUSINESS.

#### Forward-Looking Statements

This annual report contains forward-looking statements. These statements relate to future events or our future financial performance. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as "could", "may", "will", "should", "expects", "plans", "anticipates", "believes", "estimates", "predicts", "potential" or "continue" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. These statements are only predictions and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our or our industry's actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements.

Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements. Except as required by applicable laws, including the securities laws of the United States, we do not intend to update any of the forward-looking statements so as to conform these statements to actual results.

As used in this annual report, the terms "we", "us", "our" and "Minerco" mean Minerco Resources, Inc., unless otherwise indicated.

All dollar amounts in this annual report refer to U.S. dollars unless otherwise indicated.

#### Overview

Our principal offices are located at 22503 Katy Highway, Suite 18, Katy, Texas 77450. Our telephone number is 281-994-4187. Information about our business can be obtained from our website www.minercoresources.com.

#### History

We were incorporated as a Nevada company on June 21, 2007 and we have one subsidiary Minerco Honduras. We were engaged in the acquisition of interests and leases in oil and natural gas properties from our inception in June 2007 until May 27, 2010. In May, 2010 we changed the focus of our business to the development, production and provision of clean, renewable energy solutions in Central America. We currently have an interest in two Hydro-Electric Projects and one Wind Project in various parts of Honduras. Both of our Hydro-Electric projects are classified as run-of-the-river projects (not conventional retention dams). Our Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project is in the final permitting stage of development and our Iscan Hydro-Electric Project is currently in the early feasibility stage of development. Our wind project is also in the early feasibility stage of development. To date, we have not completed construction of any of the projects and we have not received any revenue from any of the projects. There can be no assurance given that these projects will be completed in a timely manner, if at all. We will require additional funds to complete these projects, estimated at \$200,000,000 in the aggregate. The feasibility stage of development is the stage of development where the preliminary permits are obtained, measurement of the water flow for hydro-electric projects or wind and weather patterns for wind projects are observed, and final project size are determined. See Managements' Discussion and Analysis. Additionally, if the projects are completed, there is no guarantee that they will be successfully used to create electricity or that they will generate a consistent revenue stream for us.

Our common stock is quoted on the OTCQB under the symbol "MINE". On March 30, 2010, the Company effected a 6 for 1 forward stock split, increasing the issued and outstanding shares of common stock from 55,257,500 to 331,545,000 shares. All share amounts throughout this annual report have been retroactively adjusted for all periods to reflect this stock split.

## The Projects

## Chiligatoro

On May 27, 2010, we acquired 100% of the 6 mega-watt per hour (MWh) Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project ("Chiligatoro") in Intibuca, Honduras. This project is classified as a run-of-the-river project (not a conventional retention dam) and is currently in the feasibility stage of development. Acquisition in this phase of development allows us to have full control of the final design and construction of this project. To date, the construction of Chiligatoro has not started, and we have not received any revenues from the project. There is no assurance that Chiligatoro will be completed in a timely manner, if at all. Additionally, if Chiligatoro is completed, there is no guarantee that it will be successfully used to create electricity or that it will generate a consistent revenue stream for us.

Chiligatoro has received approval from the National Energy Commission, signed a 30 Year Operations Contract with SERNA and is currently negotiating its Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) with ENEE. Chiligatoro is awaiting final approval from the Honduran National Congress. This Congressional Approval acts as a "defacto" guarantee. This approval makes Chiligatoro's Power Purchase Contracts a recorded law in the Honduran National Congress. Final approval and start of construction is anticipated by early 2012.

The revenue for Chiligatoro (or any hydro or wind project) is expected to be generated from the following; however there can be no guarantee that such anticipated revenue level or any revenue at all will be generated:

**Power Generation Sales** 

Chiligatoro Example: 6 MWh x 24 hr/day x \$115.97 /MWh = US\$ 16,700 / day or US\$ 6,095,000 per year of Gross Energy Generation Revenue

### Carbon Credits

Carbon Emission Reduction (CER) Credits can be pre-sold or traded on the open market. The spot price is currently over US\$ 10 per Credit. Carbon Credits are relatively new but are measured in tonnes of CO2.

The Chiligatoro Project is expected eliminate approximately 27,000 tonnes of CO2.per year, or earn 27,000 CER Credits annually. 27,000 CER /year x \$10 /CER = US\$ 270,000 per year.

### Reforestation in Project Buffer Zone

Reforestation generates revenue directly and indirectly. Planting tropical hardwood trees such as mahogany is expected to generate direct revenue in less than 20 years. Current prices yield more than US\$ 8,000 per tree.

More importantly, reforestation of the Project's Buffer Zone (water supply zone) is expected to increase the Projects total efficiency within a couple years adding additional power generation revenue. This increase in efficiency is typically 2 - 3%. Additional CER Credits are also realized with reforestation.

We acquired the rights to Chiligatoro from ROTA INVERSIONES S.DE R.L., a corporation formed under the laws of Honduras ("Rota"), pursuant to the terms of an acquisition agreement we entered into with Rota on May 27, 2010. We

## Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

agreed to pay Rota at total of 18,000,000 shares of common stock consisting of 9,000,000 shares of our common stock within 3 days of closing, 4,500,000 shares of our common stock within 180 days of closing and 4,500,000 shares of our common stock upon us raising of \$12,000,000 no later than 24 months after closing. We also agreed to pay Rota a royalty of 10% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Chiligatoro prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we agreed to pay Rota a royalty of 20% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Chiligatoro after the completion of the payout for the life of Chiligatoro, including any renewal, transfer or sale, if any, in perpetuity. "Payout" is defined as all associated costs related to the development of Chiligatoro. If we are unable to obtain the financing requirements of this agreement, Rota will have the right to terminate the agreement with full rights of rescission, and all rights, title and interest to Chiligatoro shall be transferred back to Rota. 13,500,000 shares of common stock were issued to ROTA on June 4, 2010.

## Iscan

On January 5, 2011, we acquired 100% of the 4 mega-watt per hour (MWh) Iscan Hydro-Electric Project ("Iscan") in Olancho, Honduras. This project is classified as a run-of-the-river project (not a conventional retention dam) and is currently in the feasibility stage of development. Acquisition in this phase of development allows us to have full control of the final design and construction of this project. To date, the construction of Iscan has not started, and we have not received any revenues from the project. There is no assurance that Iscan will be completed in a timely manner, if at all. Additionally, if the Iscan project is completed, there is no guarantee that it will be successfully used to create electricity or that it will generate a consistent revenue stream for us.

We acquired the rights to Sayab from Energia Renovable Hondurenas S.A., a corporation formed under the laws of Honduras (the "Sayab Seller"), pursuant to the terms of an acquisition agreement we entered into with the Sayab Seller on January 18, 2011. We agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a total of 1,000,000 shares of common stock consisting of 500,000 shares of our common stock within 30 days of closing and 500,000 shares of our common stock upon us raising \$10,000,000 no later than 18 months after closing. We also agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a royalty of 6% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Sayab prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a royalty of 12% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Sayab after the completion of the payout for the life of Sayab, including any renewal, transfer or sale, if any, in perpetuity. "Payout" is defined as all associated costs related to the development of Sayab. As additional consideration for this Agreement, the Sayab Seller will have the right to, upon written notice delivered to us , to purchase back from us up to an additional 8% of Sayab. The buyback purchase price will be determined by actual costs incurred by us relating to Sayab. The Sayab Seller can buy back or obtain 0.5% increments until a maximum 20% total interest is obtained. If we are unable to obtain the financing requirements of this agreement, the Sayab Seller shall have the right to terminate this agreement with full rights of rescission, and all rights, title and interest to Sayab shall be transferred back to the Sayab Seller. Minerco has not issued any shares because it is awaiting approval from SERNA for the project before the transfer of title and we expect title to be transferred in the middle of the second quarter of calendar 2012.

### Caserio Rio Frio

On January 10, 2011, we entered into a binding letter of intent with Sesacepa Energy Company S.A. de CV ("SENCO"), a corporation formed and operated under the laws of Honduras ("SENCO"), for the acquisition of a 30% interest in a Hydro – Electric Project known as "Caserio Rio Frio Hydro – Electric Project" in Honduras in Central America ("Caserio Rio Frio"). The agreement also provides for us to obtain a minimum 30% interest and a maximum 80% interest in the remaining 2 phases of Caserio Rio Frio known as "El Chaguiton and El Palmar." Actual ownership will be determined at the actual equity placement for the projects. We will pay SENCO\$562,028 over the course of a twelve (12) month period upon execution of a definitive agreement.

### Sayab

On January 18, 2011, we acquired 100% of the 100 mega-watt per hour (MWh) Sayab Wind Project ("Sayab") in Choluteca, Honduras. This project is currently in the feasibility stage of development. Acquisition in this phase of development allows us to have full control of the final design and construction of this project. To date, the construction of Sayab has not started, and we have not received any revenues from the project. There is no assurance that Sayab will be completed in a timely manner, if at all. Additionally, if Sayab is completed, there is no guarantee that it will be successfully used to create electricity or that it will generate a consistent revenue stream for us.

We acquired the rights to Sayab from Energia Renovable Hondurenas S.A., a corporation formed under the laws of Honduras (the "Sayab Seller"), pursuant to the terms of an acquisition agreement we entered into with the Sayab Seller

### Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

on January 18, 2011. We agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a total of 1,000,000 shares of common stock consisting of 500,000 shares of our common stock within 30 days of closing and 500,000 shares of our common stock upon us raising \$10,000,000 no later than 18 months after closing. We also agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a royalty of 6% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Sayab prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a royalty of 12% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Sayab prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we agreed to pay the Sayab Seller a royalty of 12% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from Sayab after the completion of the payout for the life of Sayab, including any renewal, transfer or sale, if any, in perpetuity. "Payout" is defined as all associated costs related to the development of Sayab. As additional consideration for this Agreement, the Sayab Seller will have the right to, upon written notice delivered to us , to purchase back from us up to an additional 8% of Sayab. The buyback purchase price will be determined by actual costs incurred by us relating to Sayab. The Sayab Seller can buy back or obtain 0.5% increments until a maximum 20% total interest is obtained. If we are unable to obtain the financing requirements of this agreement, the Sayab Seller shall have the right to terminate this agreement with full rights of rescission, and all rights, title and interest to Sayab shall be transferred back to the Sayab Seller. Minerco is awaiting approval from SERNA for the project before the transfer of title and we expect title to be transferred in the middle of the second quarter of calendar 2012.

#### Rio Sixe

On January 24, 2011, we entered into a binding letter of intent with Sesacepa Energy Company S.A. de CV ("SENCO"), a corporation formed and operated under the laws of Honduras ("the Rio Sixe Seller") for the acquisition of a minimum 30% interest and a maximum of 80% interest in a Hydro – Electric Project known as "Rio Sixe Hydro – Electric Project" in Honduras in Central America (the "Project"). We will pay the Rio Sixe Seller \$12,800 over the course of a five (5) month period upon execution of a definitive agreement.

#### **Business Plan**

We plan to concurrently:

develop & construct new, ground floor projects;

acquire existing projects in various stages of development;

acquire existing projects with operations (already generating power);

acquire rights to future projects in both the private & public sectors; and

expand our scope of operations to additional Latin countries.

Benefits of Clean, Renewable Energy Projects in Latin America

Due to growing concerns of energy security and climate change, the Central American Region has widely adopted a shift toward Clean, Renewable Energy generation. In 1998, Decrees No. 85-98 and 267-98 were passed into Honduran law to promote the development of renewable energy-generating plants. The decrees include tax breaks to developers and a secure buyer for energy at prices equivalent to the system's short-term marginal cost. The national integrated utility ENEE, which is the default buyer, must pay a premium (10 percent of the same short-run marginal cost) for the electricity generated when the installed capacity is below 50 MW. This framework has facilitated the negotiation of about 30 public/private partnerships with ENEE for small renewable energy plants. In addition, Decree No. 85-98 also establishes tax exemptions in favor of developers including import and sales taxes on equipment and a five-year income tax holiday.. Most countries rely on fossil fuels for the majority of power generation. Very few countries in the region have native fossil fuel resources and spend huge portions of their budgets on "dirty" energy generation. However, they do have the natural resources for "clean" renewable, sustainable energy creation. In fact, these renewable natural resources are abundant, but they are underdeveloped and largely unexploited. In order to encourage and stimulate renewable energy investment and development in Central America the major markets have introduced or adopted additional regulatory and fiscal incentives. In addition, many countries have introduced measures to limit carbon emissions, making renewable energy more desirable.

According to a publication of the Honduras National Commission of Energy in 2011, Honduras has over 100 approved, renewable energy projects. The project locations and government issued rights have been assigned and transferred to entrepreneurs, but almost 90% of the projects are not developed and will not be built anytime soon. The country and its entrepreneurs lack the money to even complete early stage Feasibility Studies on these projects. They lack equity or collateral to obtain standard bank loans and lack the relationships to further their projects alone.

Additionally, the incentives for clean energy generation in these countries are plentiful. Latin American countries have created numerous incentives to promote and streamline development. Region-wide incentives include income tax holidays, no duty on imports for construction, price premiums and payment guarantees.

Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

Clean Energy Incentives in Honduras

We have chosen Honduras as our initial country of focus because it has a vast quantity of natural resources, opportunities and incentives to launch our company into the "green" future. Honduras has been very proactive in the promotion of its energy renewable sources and offers one of the most attractive incentive packages in Central America with long term purchase agreements, tax exemptions, an additional payment for the energy generated by renewable energy and a dispatch guarantee. Our management team has developed extensive relationships in Honduras, both in the private and public sectors. In addition, Honduras has adopted some of the most profitable incentives for clean energy within the region. Incentives include:

Clean energy price (10% over "dirty" marginal cost, currently \$115.97 /MWh); Payable in US\$ (to counter currency fluctuations); contract guarantee from National Congress (mitigate political/country risk); No import or sales taxes on construction materials; No sales tax on electricity sales; Income tax holiday (10 years); and

Clean energy required to be purchased first by power grid (Honduras law).

### Competition

The renewal energy industry is highly competitive and characterized by rapid change resulting from technological advances and scientific discoveries. Not only will we compete with other hydro electric power generation companies, but we will also compete with producers and suppliers of other forms of energy such as fossil fuel and oil. We will compete in the Central American domestic market with other Central America power generation companies. We face direct competition from Meso America Energy, Globeleq Power, Aggreko, Wartsila, Energy of Central America, Hidrocep Honduras, Hidrocci and face indirect competition from several companies that offer alternative products. These power companies and a number of other power producers have substantially greater financial, infrastructure or other resources than we do. We may also face competition from new entrants to the hydropower industry having business objectives similar to ours, including venture capital and private equity funds, leveraged buyout funds, and other operating businesses that may offer more advanced technological capabilities or that have greater financial resources. The ability of our competitors to access resources that we cannot access may prevent us from acquiring additional hydropower projects in strategic locations or from increasing our generating capacity. There is also increasing competition among operating power plants for increases in dispatched output, higher on-grid tariffs and land use rights. If we are unable to compete successfully, our growth opportunities to increase generating capacity may be limited and our revenue and profitability may be adversely affected. In recent years, the ongoing reform of the Central American power industry has included experimental programs to set on-grid tariffs through competitive bidding among thermal power plants. The tariffs determined by competitive bidding may be lower than the pre-approved tariffs for planned output. In the future, competitive bidding may extend to hydroelectric power plants and further increase price competition among domestic power generation companies.

We also compete with producers and manufacturers of other sources of energy. The demand for power plants that produce electricity from renewable energy sources such as water depends in part on the cost of generation from other sources of energy. The terms under which supplies of petroleum, coal, natural gas and other fossil fuels, as well as

## Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

uranium, can be obtained are key factors in determining the economic interest of using these energy sources rather than renewable energy sources. The principal energy sources in competition with renewable energy sources are petroleum, coal, natural gas and nuclear energy. The current price levels for fossil fuels, in particular, petroleum and natural gas, have enhanced the price competitiveness of electricity from renewable energy. A decline in the competitiveness of electricity from renewable energy sources in terms of cost of generation, technological progress in the exploitation of other energy sources, discovery of large new deposits of oil, gas or coal, or the recent decline in prices of those fuels from historically high levels, could weaken demand for electricity generated from renewable energy sources.

In the renewable energy sector, competition primarily exists with regard to factors such as bidding for available sites, performance of sites in generation, quality of technologies used, price of power produced and scope and quality of services provided, including operation and maintenance services. A decline in the competitiveness of electricity generated from hydroelectric sources in terms of such factors could weaken demand for hydroelectric power.

7

#### Funding

To date, we have met our financing needs through private sale of shares of our common stock and other equity securities and loans from investors. Since we do not anticipate generating revenue in the near future, we do believe our revenue from sales will be not sufficient to meet our ongoing expenses and therefore we will need additional financing.

#### Employees

As of July 31, 2011, we had 4 full time employees. We currently expect to hire approximately 10-15 employees and/or consultants over the next 12 months providing that we have adequate funding to do so, which will cause us to incur additional costs.

#### Property

Our principal office is located at 22503 Katy Highway, Suite 18, Katy, Texas 77450. This space consists of approximately 150 square feet. We are currently in a month to month lease for the property. We believe these facilities are adequate to serve our present needs.

#### INDUSTRY OVERVIEW

#### REGULATION

All of our power plants in Central America will be subject to extensive regulation by the Central American governmental authorities, including central governmental authorities such as the Ministry of Commerce, the State Administration for Industry and Commerce, the National Development and Reform Commission, the State Electricity Regulatory Commission, the State Administration of Taxation, the Ministry of Environmental Protection, the Ministry of Communications and Transportation, the Ministry of Water Resources, the Ministry of Land and Resources and the Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development, as well as their provincial and local counterparts. Government regulations will address virtually all aspects of our operations, including, among others, the following:

planning and construction of our plant in Chiligatoro and new power plants;

the granting of power generation, dispatch and supply permits;

the amount and timing of power generation;

the setting of on-grid tariffs paid to power producers and power tariffs paid by consumers of electricity;

power grid control and power dispatch, including the setting of preferential policies for the dispatch of renewable energy generated power;

allocation of water resources and control of water flows;

environmental protection and safety standards;

acquisitions by foreign investors; and

taxes, in particular Enterprise Income Tax and Value Added Tax.

Our costs of compliance with, and reliance on, this regulatory system will be significant to our business. An increase in the cost of compliance could increase our operating costs and expenses and materially and adversely affect our results of operations. Moreover, policy movements against renewable energy power producers could limit our opportunities for growth and materially and adversely affect our revenues.

We will also be required to obtain a permit from the State Electricity Regulatory Commission prior to operating any plant. A new permit system was established in 2005, which requires all existing and new power generating, dispatching and supplying companies to obtain permits from the State Electricity Regulatory Commission. The State Electricity Regulatory Commission has been in the process of implementing the new permit system. By the end of 2008, the State Electricity Regulatory Commission had issued 6,170 power generating permits. We have submitted applications for power generation permits for our plant being constructed, but have not yet received the permits. The granting of a power generation permit for a new power generation project is a time-consuming and complicated process. A failure to obtain a power generation permit may have a material adverse effect on our business operations, including the forfeiture of income and the imposition of fines.

### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS.

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk, and you should be able to bear the complete loss of your investment. You should carefully consider the risks described below, the documents incorporated by reference herein and the risk factors discussed in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission when evaluating our company and our business. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known by us or that we currently deem immaterial also may impair our business operations. If any of the following risks actually occur, our business could be harmed. In such case, the trading price of our common stock could decline and investors could lose all or a part of the money paid to buy our common stock.

### **RISK FACTORS**

An investment in our securities involves significant risks. You should carefully consider the risks described below, together with all of the other information in this annual report, including our consolidated and other financial statements and related notes, and the financial statements of our acquired subsidiaries, included elsewhere in this annual report, before you decide to purchase our securities. If any of these risks actually occurs, our business, prospects, financial condition or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected, the trading price and value of our securities could decline and you could lose all or part of your investment.

Risks Relating to our Company and the Central American Hydropower Industry

We have a limited operating history which provides limited reference for you to evaluate our ability to achieve our business objectives.

Our company has a limited operating history, is subject to the risks and uncertainties associated with early stage companies and has historically operated at a loss. Accordingly, you will have a limited basis on which to evaluate our ability to achieve our business objectives. We were formed in July 2007 as a Nevada corporation without any operating business. We were engaged in the oil and gas business since inception until we switched our focus to the development, production and provision of renewable energy in May 2010. We have acquired the rights to two hydropower and one wind electric plants located in Honduras .Our financial condition, results of operations and our future success will, to a significant extent, depend on our ability to successfully develop these projects We cannot assure you that we will be able to complete the projects or that any additional acquisitions can be consummated on terms favorable to us or at all, or that if we achieve those acquisitions we will be able to operate our expanded

business profitably. We also may not successfully complete the projects we have undertaken to develop given our lack of experience developing hydro-electric projects, which refer to projects that lack one or more construction permits and have not begun construction.

9

We may not be profitable.

We expect to incur operating losses for the foreseeable future. The construction of the projects and the obtainment of the regulatory approvals necessary to operate such plants, which are crucial to our future success, has required and will continue to require significant expenditures. These expenditures will result in a loss until adequate revenues are derived from the operations of the projects. For the year ended July 31, 2011 we had no revenue and sustained a net loss of \$1,079,916. Our ability to become profitable depends on our ability to have successful operations and generate and sustain sales, while maintaining reasonable expense levels, all of which are uncertain in light of our limited operating history in our current line of business.

If we fail to achieve our business objectives, then we may not be able to realize our expected revenue growth, maintain our existing revenue levels or operate at a profit. Even if we do realize our business objectives, our business may not be profitable in the future.

We may not be able to continue as a going concern.

The opinion of our independent registered accounting firm for our fiscal years ended July 31, 2011 and July 31, 2010 is qualified subject to substantial doubt as to our ability to continue as a going concern. See "Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm" and the notes to our Financial Statements. During the year ended July 31, 2011 we incurred \$1,094,8510f total expenses, had a net loss of \$1,079,916 and at July 31, 2010 had an accumulated deficit of \$1,315,972 and stockholders' equity of \$50,412. During the year ended July 31, 2010 we incurred \$134,109 of total expenses, had a net loss of \$123,809 and at July 31, 2009 had an accumulated deficit of \$236,056 and a stockholders' equity of \$591,140.

We currently do not have an operating plant and only have the rights to construct three plants in three territories all located in Honduras, making us dependent on a few plants for our income.

To date, we only have acquired rights to three projects in Honduras, none of which have been constructed yet and therefore, initially all of our revenue will be derived from these three plants. If we should experience construction delays or fail to obtain necessary regulatory approvals, our operations will not commence when anticipated, if at all. If we experience operational problems at such plants or demand or operational problems in Honduras, our revenue will be adversely impacted.

We may be adversely affected by the slowdown of Central American economy caused in part by the recent global crisis in the financial services and credit markets.

It is uncertain how long the global crisis in the financial services and credit markets will continue and the impact this will have on the global economy in general and the economy of Central America in particular. We are currently unable to estimate the impact the slowing of the Central American economy will have on our business. Reduction in demand we anticipate for electricity generated by our hydropower plants would have a material and adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Our business is also dependent upon hydrological conditions, which may from time to time result in conditions that are unfavorable to our business operations.

Our hydroelectric power generating prospects will be dependent upon hydrological conditions prevailing from time to time in the broad geographic regions in which our existing and future hydropower plants are located. There can be no assurance that the water flows at our existing and future sites will be consistent with our expectations, or that climatic and environmental conditions will not change significantly from the prevailing conditions at the time our projections were made. Water flows vary each year, and depend on factors such as rainfall, snowfall, rate of snowmelt and

## Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

seasonal changes. Our existing and future hydropower plants may be subject to substantial variations in climatic and hydrological conditions which may reduce water flow and thus our ability to generate electricity. While we have selected and will continue to select our hydropower plants for acquisition in part on the basis of their projected outputs, the actual water flow required to produce those outputs may not exist or be sustained. If hydrological conditions result in droughts or other conditions that negatively affect our existing or proposed hydroelectric generation business, our results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

The operation of our hydropower and wind plants and customer demand for our power may be vulnerable to disruptions caused by natural and man-made disasters, which may materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

Our plants, once operational, if at all, could be required to cease operating in the event of a drought, and to cease operating or even be damaged in the event of a flood. Water supply to our power plants and the plants themselves are vulnerable to natural disasters including, but not limited to, earthquakes, storms, tornadoes and floods, as well as disasters caused by human actions such as terrorist attacks, military conflicts and other deliberate or inadvertent actions which may affect the availability of water supplies or water flow to our power plants. Such disasters are unpredictable and can significantly damage our access to water supply and power plant equipment as well as the property of our consumers. Under such circumstances, market demand for power in general may be significantly adversely affected, reducing the need for the electricity we produce, and we may be unable to continue operation of our plants or to produce the level of electricity we expect. The insurance coverage we maintain may not be adequate to compensate us for all damages and economic losses which may arise in connection with these disasters. Such disruption to our operations could materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

Changes in weather patterns may affect our ability to operate our proposed projects.

Meteorological data we collect during the development phase of a project may differ from actual results achieved after wind turbines are erected. While long-term wind patterns have not varied significantly, short-term patterns, either on a seasonal or on a year-to-year basis, may vary substantially. These variations may result in lower revenues and higher operating losses.

Environmental damage on our properties may cause us to incur significant financial expenses.

Environmental damage may result from the development and operation of our wind and solar farms. The construction of wind and solar farms involves, among other things, land excavation and the installation of concrete foundations. Equipment, such as wind turbines located on farms, can be a source of environmental concern, including noise pollution, damage to the soil as a result of oil spillage, and peril to certain migratory birds and animals that live on, feed on, fly over, or cross the property. We will be required to carry out reclamation work to return leased properties to their original state at the termination of the lease. The costs to complete reclamation work and remove obsolete equipment may be significant. In addition, environmental regulators may impose restrictions on our operations, which would limit our ability to obtain the appropriate zoning or conditional use permits for new renewable energy farms. We may also be assessed significant financial penalties for any environmental losses and liabilities that may result from environmental damage could affect our ability to continue to do business.

We have several notes that are due in 2011 and we will need additional capital to repay these loans when due and may not be able to obtain it.

As of October 13, 2011 we have notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$429,500. Of such amount, a note in the principal amount of \$200,000 is due on demand, a note in the principal amount of \$53,000 is due on November 7, 2011, a note in the principal amount of \$27,500 is due December 29, 2011, a note in the principal amount of \$32,500 is due on March 26, 2012, a note in the principal amount of \$27,500 is due on May 11, 2012, a note in the principal amount of \$36,000 is due on December 6, 2011, a note in the principal amount of \$18,000 is due on February 6, 2012 and a note in the principal amount of \$35,000 is due on June 29, 2012. We currently do not have the funds to repay any of these loans. We will need to raise additional funds in order to repay these loans. We cannot assure you that additional financing will be available if needed on terms favorable to us. We currently do not have any commitments for additional funding in light of the fact that we terminated our equity line due to our inability to meet the sales

volume requirements for its use.

Certain of our notes contain features that could have a dilutive effect to our investors.

We have issued seven notes, one in the principal amount of \$53,000, one in the principal amount of \$36,000, one in the principal amount of \$35,000, one in the principal amount of \$18,000, two in the principal amount of \$27,500 and one in the principal amount of \$32,500 that convert to shares of our common stock which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The note in the amount of \$53,000 converts at the market price of 31%, one note in the principal amount of \$27,500 converts in the amount of \$18,000 converts at 50%, one note in the principal amount of \$18,000 converts at 50% and the other notes of \$27,500, one in the principal amount of \$35,000 converts at 51%, and \$32,500 convert at the rate of 55%. Any decrease in our stock price could result in a greater number of shares of common stock being issued and greater dilution to investors. In addition, in September 2011, we issued convertible notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000 which convert to common stock at a conversion price of \$.0004 per share and provide that in the event of a default the notes plus accrued interest can be converted into shares at any time after the default date at a conversion price of par value or half the average bid price over the last five trading days, whichever is lower but in no case for an amount less than 51% of our outstanding common stock.

If we default on the payment of certain shareholders will be diluted and we will experience a change in control

If we default on the payment of certain notes, the note holders would be entitled to receive 51% of our outstanding common stock, which will result in dilution to existing shareholders and a change in control. From and after such event, the note holders may be able to effectively control the management and affairs and all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate actions. In addition, in September 2011, we issued convertible notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000 which convert to common stock at a conversion price of \$.0004 per share and provide that in the event of a default the notes plus accrued interest can be converted into shares at any time after the default date at a conversion price of par value or half the average bid price over the last five trading days, whichever is lower but in no case for an amount less than 51% of our outstanding common stock.

Our officers and directors have a great deal of influence over the right to vote our common stock as well as our right to effectuate certain actions.

V. Scott Vanis and Sam Messina have the right to control the vote of 80% of our outstanding common stock through their ownership of common stock and preferred stock. As a result, they may be able to effectively control the management and affairs and all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate actions. This concentration of control may delay or prevent a change of control and may adversely affect the market value of our common stock.

The projects that we have acquired are subject to forfeiture upon our noncompliance with certain contractual provisions.

If we do not meet our financial commitments, the acquisition agreements for the projects provide that the sellers of each project can reacquire the project. All three of the projects that we acquired require payments to be made through the issuance of shares of our common stock as well as certain cash payments. There can be no assurance given that we will be able to meet these financial commitments. In addition, the sellers are also entitled to retain any payments received from us prior to such reacquisition.

In the event of a breach of law or a breach of a contractual obligation by the sellers of the projects or any workers or subcontractors on the projects, we will have little or no recourse because all of our assets are located in Honduras.

We will have little recourse in the event of a breach of law or contractual obligation that has an adverse effect upon our projects because of the inherent difficulties in enforcing our rights in Honduras. In addition, it may not be possible to effect service of process in Honduras and uncertainty exists as to whether the courts in Honduras would recognize or enforce judgments of U.S. courts obtained against citizens of Honduras. We may encounter difficulties in identifying suitable acquisition opportunities, which would result in us being dependent upon a limited number of hydropower plants and having limited revenue growth potential.

Our ability to implement our acquisition strategy will depend on a number of factors, in particular, our ability to identify suitable acquisition targets and reach agreements with vendors for acceptable consideration and on commercially reasonable terms. We believe identifying and acquiring projects on reasonable terms may be more difficult in the future as domestic and international competitors seek to acquire small hydropower plants in Central America.

If we are unable to acquire suitable hydropower projects in Central America, we will continue to remain dependent upon our four plants not yet constructed. The resulting lack of diversification may:

result in our dependence upon the performance of our one plant not yet constructed;

result in our dependence upon electricity sales in limited geographical areas;

subject us to increased risks associated with drought or other natural disasters in a particular geographical area; and

limit our ability to grow our revenues and to obtain the benefits of scale that we anticipate.

In such event, we will not be able to diversify our operations to spread risks or offset losses, unlike other entities that may complete acquisitions in different geographical areas, different industries or different segments of a single industry.

Greenfield projects and projects under construction present substantial development, construction, start-up and partnership risks, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition and growth prospects.

Greenfield projects, such as the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric, Iscan Hydro-Electric or Sayab Wind Project and our other projects in Honduras, present substantial development risk. The development and construction of hydropower plants is time-consuming and complex and requires significant capital investment. In connection with the development and construction of hydropower and wind plants, we will seek to obtain government permits and approvals, land purchase or leasing agreements, equipment procurement and construction contracts, operation and maintenance agreements, and sufficient equity capital and debt financing. Factors that may impair our ability to develop and construct hydropower plants include:

delays in obtaining various regulatory approvals, licenses or permits from different governmental authorities at different levels, including permission for the construction and operation of the hydropower plant itself, the environmental permits and permits to use the relevant land;

shortages or increases in the cost of equipment, materials or labor;

adverse weather conditions, which may delay the completion of hydropower and wind plants or substations, or natural disasters, accidents or other unforeseen events;

unforeseen engineering, design, environmental or geological problems;

opposition of local interests;

strikes and labor disputes;

inability to obtain financing on satisfactory terms; and

adverse changes in the Central American regulatory environment.

Any of these factors may cause delays in completion of hydropower and wind plants and may increase the cost of contemplated projects. If we are unable to complete the projects contemplated, the costs incurred in connection with such projects may not be recoverable. Even if we complete these projects, as a result of project delays, cost overruns, changes in market circumstances or other reasons, we may not be able to achieve the intended economic benefits or demonstrate the commercial viability of these projects, which may materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition and growth prospects.

In addition, the commencement of operations at a newly constructed hydropower or wind plant involves many risks, including start-up problems, the breakdown or failure of equipment or processes, performance below expected or contracted levels of output or efficiency and problems with the construction of new supporting infrastructure, such as grid transmission equipment. While manufacturers' warranties are generally obtained for limited periods relating to each project and its equipment in varying degrees, and construction contractors may guarantee certain performance levels, subject to the payment of liquidated damages, the proceeds of such warranties or performance guarantees, if any, may not be adequate to cover lost revenues or increased costs and expenses associated with equipment problems during project start-up. We also may develop projects with local development partners, which exposes us to risks associated with our partners' failure to retain development rights, obtain permits and approvals required for the development of a project or perform their management, construction or financing obligations. Realization of any of these risks could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition and growth prospects.

We expect to derive our revenues solely from the sale of hydropower and wind electricity and each of our plants will typically have only one customer. Any prolonged disruption to the demand for hydropower or termination of a customer relationship may cause our revenues to decrease significantly.

We expect to derive revenues solely from the sale of electricity generated by hydropower and wind plants, and most of our power is expected to be sold to one of two national power grids. If for any reason the national power grids reduce or eliminate their purchases of hydropower or wind, whether due to the emergence of a cheaper renewable energy source, withdrawal of government policy support for the dispatch of renewable energy or a severe drop in the Central American demand for power, we may not have alternative customers readily available to us. Without alternative sources of income, our revenues would decrease significantly should a reduction in demand for hydropower or lack of customers continue for a prolonged period.

We depend on the experience of our executive officers and our business may be severely disrupted in the event that we lose their services and are unable to find replacements with comparable experience and expertise.

We believe that our future success is dependent upon the continued services of our executive officers, as we rely on their industry experience and expertise in our business operations. In particular, we rely heavily on V. Scott Vanis, our President and Chief Executive Officer and member of the Board of Directors, and Sam J Messina III, our Chief Financial Officer, Secretary, Treasurer and member of the Board of Directors, for their business vision, management skills and technical expertise in the hydroelectric industry as well as their working relationships with many of our potential acquisition targets, the power grids we service and other participants in the hydroelectric industry. We do not maintain key-man life insurance for any of our executive officers. If either of these executive officers were unable or unwilling to continue in their present positions, or if they left our company, we may not be able to replace them with comparably skilled executives, which would cause severe disruption to our ability to manage our business. If we are unable to retain or replace our key personnel and other key employees, we may not be able to implement our business strategy and our financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

We will need substantial additional funding to accomplish our growth strategy and may be unable to raise capital on terms favorable to us or at all, which could increase our financing costs, dilute your ownership interests, affect our business operations or force us to delay, reduce or abandon our growth strategy.

Our growth strategy is to acquire and develop additional hydropower and wind projects in Central America and concentrate on those projects with potential for expansion. To successfully implement this growth strategy, we will need to raise substantial additional funds. Our ability to arrange financing and the cost of such financing are dependent on numerous factors, including but not limited to:

general economic and capital market conditions;

the availability of credit from banks or other lenders;

investor confidence in us; and

the continued performance of our hydropower and wind plants.

We cannot predict when, if ever, our operations will generate any revenue at all or sufficient cash flows to fund our capital investment requirements. Until they do, we will be required to finance our cash needs through public or private equity offerings, equity lines, bank loans or other debt financing, or otherwise. There can be no assurance that international or domestic financing for future power plant acquisitions, development and expansion of existing power plants will be available on terms favorable to us or at all, which could force us to delay, reduce or abandon our growth strategy, increase our financing costs, or both.

Additional funding from debt financings may make it more difficult for us to operate our business because we would need to make principal and interest payments on the indebtedness and may be obligated to abide by restrictive covenants contained in the debt financing agreements, which may, among other things, limit our ability to make business and operational decisions and pay dividends. Furthermore, raising capital through public or private sales of equity to finance acquisitions or expansion could cause earnings or ownership dilution to our shareholders' interests in our company.

Assumptions applied to our investment analyses and feasibility studies may not be accurate, and thus our actual return on investments, operational results, and overall growth may be materially and adversely affected.

In performing investment analysis and feasibility studies for our acquisition and development targets, we consider factors such as: (i) demand for power and growth potential in the area where the plant is located, (ii) increase in power generation capacity in the locality, (iii) the average tariff of power plants of similar types and capacity, (iv) quality of transmission systems to the local power grids, (v) facilities and technology at the power plant and (vi) ability to retain existing debt financing for the plant or obtain new financing. However, much of the information we rely on in preparing these analyses is provided by the sellers of the plants. With the rapid development of the Central American hydropower and wind industry in recent years, there is some increased risk of plants being built based on inaccurate or incomplete technical data. As a result, the assumptions we use to perform our internal investment analyses and feasibility studies may not be accurate or complete. If any one of our observations or assumptions, or a combination thereof, proves to be inaccurate, then our estimated returns on investments, operational results and our overall growth may be materially adversely affected.

The operations of our hydropower plants may be adversely affected by the failure of key equipment, civil structures or transmission systems, which could result in lost revenues, increased maintenance costs and our owing damages to our customers for lost revenues.

The breakdown of generation equipment or failure of other key equipment or of a civil structure in one or more of our hydropower plants could disrupt the generation of electricity and result in revenues being lower than expected. Further, any breakdown or failure of one or more of our transmission systems could disrupt transmission of electricity by a power plant to the power grid. Repair of such breakdowns may take one or two days or up to a month, depending on the nature of the problem and availability of spare parts. In addition, if the problem is related to the grid, we will not be able to dispatch our power until the grid carries out the necessary repairs. A portion of the generating equipment may require significant capital expenditure to keep it operating efficiently. Such equipment is also likely to require periodic upgrading and improvement. Breakdown or failure of one of our plants also may prevent us from performing under the applicable power sales agreement which, in certain situations, could result in termination of the agreement or incurring liability for liquidated damages. These events may reduce our ability to generate power, resulting in loss of revenues and increased maintenance costs.

Our power generating operations may be adversely affected by operational risks, which may result in uninsured losses.

Operating hydropower plants involves many risks and hazards which may be beyond our control and could cause significant business interruptions, personal injuries and property or environmental damage, and could increase power generating costs at affected hydropower or wind plants for an unknown duration. These risks include but are not limited to:

failure of power transmission systems;

unexpected maintenance or technical problems;

human error;

failure of our mechanical, software or monitoring systems; and

industrial accidents.

The occurrence of any of these events, and the consequences resulting from them, may not be covered adequately or at all by our insurance policies. We do not currently carry any third-party liability insurance, business interruption insurance or insurance covering environmental damage arising from accidents on our property or relating to our operations. See "Business — Insurance." Uninsured losses incurred or payments we may be required to make may have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

Our operations may be interrupted by realization of unexpected risks or difficulties in integrating acquired businesses, which could interrupt our existing business and materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

Our continued growth and ability to leverage our management expertise depend on the successful implementation of our acquisition strategy. We cannot assure you that any particular acquisition will produce the intended benefits. For instance, if we fail to integrate an acquired project into our operations successfully, or the synergies expected from an integration ultimately fail to materialize, then our existing business operations may be interrupted. We may have as a result expended significant management time, capital and other resources to the transaction, which interrupted our existing business operations.

Risks which may be incurred through acquisitions include, but are not limited to:

potential construction or engineering problems which may expose us to severe economic loss or legal liabilities and require substantial expenditure from us to remediate;

unforeseen or hidden liabilities, including exposure to legal proceedings, associated with newly acquired companies;

failure to generate sufficient revenues to offset the costs and expenses of acquisitions;

potential impairment losses and amortization expenses relating to goodwill and intangible assets arising from any of such acquisitions, which may materially reduce our net income or result in a net loss; and

possible contravention of Central American regulations applicable to such acquisitions.

We are subject to any one of the risks at the plants we have acquired and additional plants we may acquire. Any one or a combination of the above risks could interrupt our existing business and materially adversely affect our results of operations.

Our growth strategy is dependent upon our ability to manage our growth effectively which, if unsuccessful, could result in a material adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations.

We hope to expand our business and operations. The success of our growth strategy will depend in part upon our ability to manage our growth, including, for example, our ability to assimilate management of acquired plants into our own management structure, to hire, train, supervise and manage new employees, to establish and maintain adequate financial control and reporting systems and other systems and processes, and to manage a rapidly growing and much larger operation. We cannot assure you that we will be able to:

expand our systems and processes effectively or efficiently or in a timely manner;

allocate our human resources optimally or reduce headcount without experiencing community protest, strike or other social unrest;

identify and hire qualified employees or retain valued employees;

incorporate effectively hydropower projects in various stages of development that we may acquire;

maintain good relationships with power grid companies; or

centralize and improve the efficiency of the management and operations of the power plants acquired.

If we fail to effectively manage our growth, then our financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

If less than all of the electricity we generate is dispatched by the grids, our future anticipated revenues will be reduced.

Our profitability will depend, in part, upon our power plants generating electricity at a level sufficient to meet or exceed the planned generation agreed with our local dispatch company, which in turn will be subject to local demand for electric power and dispatching to the grids by the dispatch centers of the local grid companies.

The dispatch of electric power generated by a power plant is controlled by the dispatch centers of the applicable grid companies pursuant to a dispatch agreement with us and pursuant to governmental dispatch regulations. In each of the markets in which we will operate, we will compete against other power plants for power sales, and dispatch is allocated based on actual demand from the grid. No assurance can be given that the dispatch centers will dispatch the full amount of the planned generation of our power plants. A reduction by the dispatch centers in the amount of electric power dispatched relative to our hydropower plants' planned generation could have a material adverse effect on our power generation and thus reduce our revenues.

Compliance with environmental regulations can be costly, and we may become subject to further environmental compliance requirements in connection with our operations, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

We are required to comply with Central American national and local regulations regarding environmental protection for the construction and operation of our hydropower plants. We have applied for all the environmental permits that are necessary under current Central American laws and regulations to conduct our business, but have not obtained some of the environmental permits from the relevant governmental authorities yet. Furthermore, to the extent that any plant we acquire in the future may have been in compliance with Central America environmental protection laws and regulations at the time they were constructed, we cannot assure you that the Central American government will not require retroactive application of current laws and regulations to such old plants. Compliance with environmental regulations can be very expensive, and non-compliance with these regulations may result in adverse publicity, potentially significant monetary damages and fines and suspension of our business operations. In addition, if more stringent regulations are adopted in the future, the costs of compliance with these new regulations could be substantial. If we fail to comply with any future environmental regulations, we may be required to pay substantial fines, suspend production or even cease operations. We do not carry any insurance for damages resulting from failure to comply with environmental regulations.

In addition, Central America currently has no minimum flow requirements such as those that have been implemented by other countries that employ hydropower. The purpose of minimum flow requirements is to ensure that there is enough water upstream and downstream for other users, and for navigation, fish and other wildlife. Central America may implement minimum flow requirements in the future, and to the extent we do not have sufficient water supply due to such minimum flow requirements, we may have to reduce our power generation or cease operation of the affected plants, as a result of which our results of operations and financial condition would be materially and adversely affected.

Our business and business prospects rely in part on policy support from the Central American government, and our financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected if we lose such support.

National, provincial and local governments in Central America support the expansion of renewable energies, which eases the approval process for facility acquisition, construction and financing. Under the Central America Renewable Energy Law, Catalogue for the Guidance of Foreign Investment Industries, the Eleventh Five-year Plan of the

## Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

Development of Renewable Energy Resources and other relevant laws, expansion of both large- and small-scale hydropower and wind production is one of the priorities for the development of the nation's power supply, and foreign investment in the sector is encouraged through Honduran laws such as the Law for Investment Protection and Promotion, the Law for the Promotion of Public-Private Alliances in February 2011 and the denomination of all Purchase Power Agreement in US Dollars. We expect that our plants in Honduras will enjoy several types of government support, including provision of bank loans, sometimes at lower interest rates than those borne by other private companies, policy support for local grids to purchase all the power we generate and lower levels of VAT levied on small hydropower production in some provinces where we have operations. If for any reason, such as development of new energy production technologies or migration to other renewable energy sources, Central America removes such policy support, our financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

Competition in the Central American power industry may increase, and our results of operations and growth prospects may be materially and adversely affected if we are unable to compete effectively.

We will compete in the Central American domestic market with other Central America power generation companies. These power companies and a number of other power producers have substantially greater financial, infrastructure or other resources than we do. We may also face competition from new entrants to the hydropower and wind industry having business objectives similar to ours, including venture capital and private equity funds, leveraged buyout funds, and other operating businesses that may offer more advanced technological capabilities or that have greater financial resources. The ability of our competitors to access resources that we cannot access may prevent us from acquiring additional hydropower projects in strategic locations or from increasing our generating capacity. There is also increasing competition among operating power plants for increases in dispatched output, higher on-grid tariffs and land use rights. If we are unable to compete successfully, our growth opportunities to increase generating capacity may be limited and our revenue and profitability may be adversely affected. In recent years, the ongoing reform of the Central American power industry has included experimental programs to set on-grid tariffs through competitive bidding among thermal power plants. The tariffs determined by competitive bidding may be lower than the pre-approved tariffs for planned output. In the future, competitive bidding may extend to hydroelectric power plants and further increase price competition among domestic power generation companies. We cannot assure you that increased competition in the future will not have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and growth prospects.

Our business depends on the competitiveness of hydroelectric and wind power generation in relation to other forms of electric power generation. Fewer hydropower and wind plants may be built and less electricity from hydropower or wind sources may be sold if fossil fuel prices decline significantly or if other renewable energy sources become less expensive than hydropower or wind, either of which could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition and growth prospects.

The demand for power plants that produce electricity from renewable energy sources such as water depends in part on the cost of generation from other sources of energy. The terms under which supplies of petroleum, coal, natural gas and other fossil fuels, as well as uranium, can be obtained are key factors in determining the economic interest of using these energy sources rather than renewable energy sources. The principal energy sources in competition with renewable energy sources are petroleum, coal, natural gas and nuclear energy. The record price levels for fossil fuels, in particular, petroleum and natural gas, enhanced the price competitiveness of electricity from renewable energy sources in terms of cost of generation, technological progress in the exploitation of other energy sources, discovery of large new deposits of oil, gas or coal, or the recent decline in prices of those fuels from historically high levels, could weaken demand for electricity generated from renewable energy sources.

In the renewable energy sector, competition primarily exists with regard to factors such as bidding for available sites, performance of sites in generation, quality of technologies used, price of power produced and scope and quality of services provided, including operation and maintenance services. A decline in the competitiveness of electricity generated from hydroelectric sources in terms of such factors could weaken demand for hydroelectric power. Should hydropower production become uncompetitive with other forms of renewable energy production, or if fossil fuel production becomes more cost competitive, the construction of hydropower plants may slow, thus reducing our pool of potential acquisition targets and limiting our ability to grow our operations.

Planning, construction, acquisition and operation of our hydropower and wind plants require us to obtain and maintain a significant number of permits and approvals from Central American government agencies, some of which we have not obtained or were not transferred to us upon project acquisition. Failure to obtain these permits and approvals could result in significant fines and our loss of the right to develop or operate those assets, which would materially and adversely affect our future growth plans and results of operations.

The planning, construction, acquisition and operation of small hydropower and wind plants in Central America requires permits and approvals to be obtained and maintained under different regulatory schemes administered by a wide range of Central American government agencies. See "Regulation." The development rights we have obtained or may obtain are, in most cases, for projects that have not yet received planning and other permits. A new permit system was established in 2005, which requires all existing and new power generating, dispatching and supplying companies to obtain permits from the State Electricity Regulatory Commission. The State Electricity Regulatory Commission has been in the process of implementing the new permit system. The State Electricity Regulatory Commission has issued over 6,170 power generating permits. We have submitted applications for power generation permits for our plant being constructed, but have not yet received the permits. The granting of a power generation permit for a new power generation project is a time-consuming and complicated process. We believe we have applied for the grant, of all permits and approvals required to develop and operate our hydropower plants. However, our applications with respect to one or more projects may be rejected and we may be fined for failure to timely obtain permits and approvals for any of those projects. Failure to obtain missing permits and approvals may in certain cases result in significant fines or the government authorities requiring us to cease operation of our hydropower plants, or unwind the acquisition of the project, any of which would materially and adversely affect our future growth plans and results of operations. Failure to obtain permits and approvals for our development projects may result in our inability to complete and operate the projects, or our being subject to penalties and fines upon completion of the projects, either of which could materially and adversely affect our future growth and results of operations.

Our operations in Central America are extensively regulated by the Central American government and our costs associated with compliance with such regulations are substantial. Our results of operations and future growth prospects may be materially and adversely affected by future changes in government regulations and policies.

All of our power plants in Central America will be subject to extensive regulation by the Central American governmental authorities, including central governmental authorities such as the Ministry of Commerce, the State Administration for Industry and Commerce, the National Development and Reform Commission, the State Electricity Regulatory Commission, the State Administration of Taxation, the Ministry of Environmental Protection, the Ministry of Communications and Transportation, the Ministry of Water Resources, the Ministry of Land and Resources and the Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development, as well as their provincial and local counterparts. Government regulations will address virtually all aspects of our operations, including, among others, the following:

planning and construction of our plants in Honduras and new power plants;

the granting of power generation, dispatch and supply permits;

the amount and timing of power generation;

the setting of on-grid tariffs paid to power producers and power tariffs paid by consumers of electricity;

power grid control and power dispatch, including the setting of preferential policies for the dispatch of renewable energy generated power; Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

allocation of water resources and control of water flows;

environmental protection and safety standards;

acquisitions by foreign investors; and

taxes, in particular Enterprise Income Tax and Value Added Tax.

Our costs of compliance with, and reliance on, this regulatory system will be significant to our business. An increase in the cost of compliance could increase our operating costs and expenses and materially and adversely affect our results of operations. Moreover, policy movements against renewable energy power producers could limit our opportunities for growth and materially and adversely affect our revenues.

We have not obtained formal title certificates to the property we occupy, which may subject us to lawsuits or other actions being taken against us and may result in our loss of the right to operate on these properties and increased operating expenses.

We have not obtained formal title certificates in respect of the land that we use at any of the plants in Honduras. We are in the process of completing the legal procedures for obtaining the relevant title certificates for the parcels of land and buildings involved and registering them in the name of our operating companies. However, we may not be able to obtain all of the formal title certificates. Our rights as owner or occupier of these properties and buildings may be adversely affected as a result of the absence of formal title certificates and we may be subject to lawsuits or other actions taken against us and may lose the right to continue to operate on these properties.

Risks Relating to Doing Business in Central America

Adverse changes in Central American economic and political policies could have a material adverse effect on the overall economic growth of Central America, which could reduce the demand for electricity and materially and adversely affect our business.

Our operating businesses will be based in Central America and all of our power sales are expected to be made in Central America. As such, our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects will be affected significantly by economic, political and legal developments in Central America. Central America economy differs from the economies of most developed countries in many aspects, including:

the level of government involvement; the level of development; the growth rate; the level and control of capital investment; the control of foreign exchange; and the allocation of resources.

While the Central American economy has grown significantly in the past two decades, the growth has been uneven geographically, among various sectors of the economy and during different periods. We cannot assure you that the Central American economy will continue to grow or to do so at the pace that has prevailed in recent years, or that if there is growth, such growth will be steady and uniform. In addition, if there is a slowdown, such slowdown could have a negative effect on our business. It is uncertain whether the various macroeconomic measures, monetary policies and economic stimulus packages adopted by the Central American government will be effective in restoring or sustaining the fast growth rate of the Central American economy. In addition, such measures, even if they benefit the overall Central American economy in the long term, may have a negative effect on us. For example, our financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected by government control over capital investments.

The continued control of these assets and other aspects of the national economy by Central America government could materially and adversely affect our business. The Central American government also exercises significant control over Central American economic growth through allocating resources, controlling payment of foreign currency-denominated obligations, setting monetary policy and providing preferential treatment to particular industries or companies. Any adverse change in the economic growth and the level of investments and expenditures in Central America, which in turn could lead to a reduction in demand for electricity and consequently have a material adverse effect on our businesses.

Risks Relating to our Business

Failure to properly manage growth could adversely affect our business.

We intend to grow our business both internally and through acquisitions. Any such growth, if it occurs, will increase the demands on our company's management, operating systems and internal controls. Our existing management

resources and operational, financial, human and management information systems and controls may be inadequate to support existing or expanded operations. We currently have limited business operations and have no history of managing growth. We may be unable to manage growth successfully. If our company grows but is unable to successfully manage such growth, its business will suffer and its capacity for future growth will be significantly impaired. Because of these factors, we may be unable to predict with any degree of accuracy our future ability to grow or rate of growth.

If we are successful in identifying and closing acquisitions, our company faces additional risks, including among others, difficulties and expenses incurred in the consummation of acquisitions and assimilation of the operations, technologies, personnel and services or products of the acquired companies, difficulties of operating new businesses and retaining their customers, the diversion of management's attention from other business concerns and the potential loss of key employees of the acquired company. We have no history or experience in successfully integrating acquired businesses and may be unable to successfully manage these risks. We may have difficulty retaining employees. In addition, any acquisitions by our company may involve certain other risks, including the assumption of additional liabilities and potentially dilutive issuances of convertible debt or equity securities.

Failure to attract, train and retain skilled managers and other personnel could increase costs or limit growth.

We believe that our company's future success will depend in large part upon its ability to attract, train and retain additional highly skilled executive-level management and creative, technical, financial and marketing personnel. Competition for such personnel is intense, and no assurance can be given that we will be successful in attracting, training and retaining such personnel. Our need for executive-level management will increase if our company grows. Most of our employees have recently joined our company. If we fail to attract, train and retain key personnel, our business, operating results and financial condition will be materially and adversely affected.

Investors may incur dilution.

We may issue additional shares of our equity securities to raise additional cash to fund acquisitions or for working capital. If we issue additional shares of our capital stock, shareholders will experience dilution in their respective percentage ownership in our company, which depending on the financial terms of any such issuances could be substantial.

There is no intention to pay dividends at the present time.

We have never paid dividends or made other cash distributions on the common stock, and do not expect to declare or pay any dividends in the foreseeable future. We intend to retain future earnings, if any, for working capital and to finance current operations and expansion of our business.

We have no independent audit committee nor do we have an audit committee financial expert at this time. Our full board of directors functions as our audit committee and is composed of two directors neither of whom is considered independent. This may hinder our board of directors' effectiveness in fulfilling the functions of the audit committee.

Currently, we have no independent audit committee. Our full board of directors functions as our audit committee and is comprised of two directors who are not considered to be "independent" in accordance with the requirements of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act. An independent audit committee plays a crucial role in the corporate governance process, assessing our company's processes relating to its risks and control environment, overseeing financial reporting, and evaluating internal and independent audit processes. The lack of an independent audit committee may prevent the board of directors from being independent from management in its judgments and decisions and its ability to pursue the committee's responsibilities without undue influence. We may have difficulty attracting and retaining directors with the requisite qualifications. If we are unable to attract and retain qualified, independent directors, the management of our business could be compromised.

Our board of directors, which consists of two directors, acts as our compensation committee, which presents the risk that compensation and benefits paid to them may not be commensurate with our financial performance.

A compensation committee consisting of independent directors is a safeguard against self-dealing by company executives. Our two directors act as the compensation committee and determine their own compensation and benefits, administer our employee stock and benefit plans, and review policies relating to the compensation and benefits of our employees. Although all board members have fiduciary obligations in connection with compensation matters, our lack of an independent compensation committee presents the risk that our executive officers on the board have influence over their personal compensation and benefits levels that may not be commensurate with our financial performance.

### ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS.

We are a smaller reporting company as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and are not required to provide the information under this item.

#### ITEM 2. PROPERTIES.

The Company is currently in a month to month lease with Tower Executive Suites, Inc. for an 150 square feet of executive office suite in Katy, Texas for a rental payment of \$146 per month during the term.

#### ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS.

We are not aware of any legal proceedings to which we are a party or of which our property is the subject.

#### ITEM 4. REMOVED AND RESERVED

None.

#### PART II

# ITEM 5. MARKET FOR THE REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES.

Our stock was listed for trading on the Bulletin Board operated the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) on February 2009 under the symbol "MINE" There are no outstanding options or warrants to purchase, or securities convertible into, our common stock.

Fiscal Year 2011		High Bid	Low Bid
	Fourth Quarter: 5/1/11 to 7/31/11	\$0.0062	\$0.0036
	Third Quarter: 2/1/11 to 4/30/11	\$0.009	\$0.006
	Second Quarter: 11/1/10 to 1/31/11	\$0.01	\$0.006
	First Quarter: 8/1/10 to 10/31/10	\$0.0115	\$0.003
Fiscal Year 2010		High Bid	Low Bid
115 <b>cu</b> i 1 <b>cu</b> i 2010	Fourth Quarter: 5/1/10 to 7/31/10	\$0.90	\$0.01
	Third Quarter: 2/1/10 to 4/30/10	\$0.90	\$0.60
	Second Quarter: 11/1/09 to 1/31/10	N/A	N/A
	First Quarter: 8/1/09 to 10/31/09	N/A	N/A

#### Holders

On October 13, 2011, we had approximately 68 shareholders of record of our common stock.

#### Dividends

As of October 13, 2011, we had not paid any dividends on shares of our common stock and we do not expect to declare any or pay any dividends on shares of our common stock in the foreseeable future. We intend to retain earnings, if any, to finance the development and expansion of our business. Our future dividend policy will be subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors and will depend upon our future earnings, if any, our financial condition, and other factors deemed relevant by the Board.

#### Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

We have no equity compensation plans and accordingly we have no shares authorized for issuance under an equity compensation plan.

#### Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

On June 4, 2010, we issued 13,500,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an acquisition agreement for the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project dated May 27, 2010. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The offering and sale of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On October 14, 2010, we issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to legal services performed. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On December 6, 2010, we issued 16,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to a consultant agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the consultant had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On December 6, 2010, we issued 1,750,000 shares of common stock to various employees as a sign on bonus. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, these employees had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On December 16, 2010, we issued 30,000,000 shares of common stock to our Chief Financial Officer pursuant to an employment agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities

Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On December 16, 2010, we issued 18,707,202 shares of common stock pursuant to an Investment Agreement dated December 2, 2010. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On January 11, 2011, we issued 10,000,000 shares of our Class A Convertible Preferred stock to our Chief Executive Officer pursuant to an employment agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On February 3, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of 53,000 that bear interest at a rate of 8% per annum and converts to common stock at a variable conversion price of 58% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. On August 8, 2011, we amended the conversion price to 31% of the market price. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On March 29, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of 27,500 that bear interest at a rate of 8% per annum at a variable conversion price of 58% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. On September 27, 2011, we amended the conversion price to 31% of the market price. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On May 12, 2011, we issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to a non circumvent and finder's fee agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On June 6, 2011, we issued 25,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an addendum to a consulting agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the consultant had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On June 6, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of 336,000 that bear interest at a rate of 5% per annum and converts to common stock at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days before conversion. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On June 22, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of \$32,500 that bear interest at a rate of 8% per annum at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of

the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On July 31, 2011, we issued 7,000,000 shares of common stock to our Chief Executive Officer as a year-end bonus. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On July 31, 2011, we issued 7,000,000 shares of common stock to our Chief Financial Officer as a year-end bonus. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On August 6, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of \$18,000 that bear interest at a rate of 5% per annum and converts to common stock at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days before conversion. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On August 8, 2011, we issued 7,058,824 shares of common stock pursuant to a convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the consultant had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On August 9, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of \$27,500 that bear interest at a rate of 8% per annum at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On August 28, 2011, we issued 20,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to a consulting agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2). No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the consultant had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On August 28, 2011, we issued 40,000,000 shares of common stock to our Chief Financial Officer pursuant to an amendment to his employment agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On August 28, 2011, we issued 5,000,000 shares of our Class A Convertible Preferred stock to our Chief Financial Officer pursuant to an amendment to his employment agreement. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares. The issuance of the securities did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the employee had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since they agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such securities are restricted. This restriction ensures that these securities will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering

On September 1, 2011 we issued two convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of \$100,000 that bear interest at a rate of 10% per annum and convert at a conversion price of \$.0004 per share in exchange for promissory notes issued in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000. We exchanged our securities with existing stockholders and no remuneration or commission was paid in reliance on under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act.

On September 1, 2011, we issued 132,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to the conversion of a convertible promissory note. We exchanged our securities with existing stockholders and no remuneration or commission was paid in reliance on under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act.

On September 2, 2011, we issued 20,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an addendum to a convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares.

On September 12, 2011, we issued 12,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an addendum to a convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares

On September 16, 2011, we issued 20,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an addendum to a convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares.

On September 27, 2011 we issued one convertible promissory notes in the principal amount of 35,000 that bear interest at a rate of 8% per annum at a variable conversion price of 51% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The issuance of the note was exempt from registration under Section 4 (2) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the note. The issuance of the note did not involve a public offering. This issuance was done with no general solicitation or advertising by us. In addition, the investor had the necessary investment intent as required by Section 4(2) since it agreed to, and received, securities bearing a legend stating that such note are restricted. This restriction ensures that this note will not be immediately redistributed into the market and therefore not part of a public offering.

On October 10, 2011, we issued 15,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to an addendum to a convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011. The issuance of stock was exempt from registration under Section 3 (a)(9) of the Securities Act. No underwriter was involved in the offer of sale of the shares.

#### ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA.

We are a smaller reporting company as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and are not required to provide the information under this item.

# ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATION.

#### Forward Looking Statements

This annual report on Form 10-K contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. These statements relate to future events or our future financial performance. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology including "could", "may", "will", "should", "expect", "plan", "anticipate", "believe", "estimat "potential" and the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. These statements are only predictions. Actual events or results may differ materially.

While these forward-looking statements, and any assumptions upon which they are based, are made in good faith and reflect our current judgment regarding the direction of our business, actual results will almost always vary, sometimes materially, from any estimates, predictions, projections, assumptions or other future performance suggested in this report.

#### **Business Overview**

We have only recently begun operations and to date have relied upon the sale of our securities to fund our limited operations.

Minerco Resources, Inc. was incorporated as a Nevada company on June 21, 2007 and our only subsidiary is Minerco Honduras S.A. We were engaged in the acquisition of interests and leases in oil and natural gas properties from our inception in June 2007 through May 27, 2010. In May 2010 we changed the focus of our business to the development, production and provision of clean, renewable energy solutions in Central America.

We currently have an interest in two Hydro-Electric Projects and one Wind project in various parts of Honduras. Both of our Hydro-Electric projects are classified as as run-of-the-river projects (not conventional retention dams). Our Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project is in the permitting stage of development and our Iscan Hydro-Electric Project is currently in the feasibility stage of development.. To date, we have not completed construction of any of the projects and therefore we have not received any revenue from any of the projects. There can be no assurance given that these projects will be completed in a timely manner, if at all. We will require additional funds to complete these projects, estimated at \$200,000 in the aggregate. Additionally, even if we complete construction of the projects, there is no guarantee that they will be successfully used to create electricity or that will generate a consistent revenue stream for us. The feasibility stage of development is the stage of development where the preliminary permits are obtained, measurement of the water flow for hydro-electric projects or wind and weather patterns for wind projects are observed, and final project size are determined.

We have not generated any revenue since inception and during the twelve months ended July 31, 2011, we had an accumulated deficit of \$1,315,972, a stockholder's deficit of \$50,412 and a net loss of \$1,079,916. There is substantial doubt regarding our ability to continue as a going concern. Our operations are dependent upon our ability to obtain necessary financing and our ability to limit our negative cash flow and/or attain profitable operations. As such, the report of our independent certified auditor for the year ended July 31, 2011 is qualified subject to substantial doubt as to our ability to continue as a going concern.

On March 30, 2010, we effected a 6 for 1 forward stock split, increasing the issued and outstanding shares of common stock from 55,257,500 to 331,545,000 shares. All share amounts throughout this Annual Report have been retroactively adjusted for all periods to reflect this stock split.

### Looking Forward

Due to growing concerns of energy security and climate change, the Central American Region has widely adopted a shift toward Clean, Renewable Energy generation. Most countries rely on fossil fuels for the majority of power generation. Very few countries in the region have native fossil fuel resources and spend huge portions of their budgets on "dirty" energy generation. However, they do have the natural resources for "clean" renewable, sustainable energy creation. In fact, these renewable natural resources are abundant, but they are underdeveloped and largely unexploited. In order to encourage stimulate renewable energy investment and development in Central America the major markets have introduced or adopted additional regulatory and fiscal incentives. In addition, many countries have introduced measure to limit carbon emissions, making renewable energy more desirable.

According to a publication of the Honduras National Commission of Energy in 2011, Honduras has over 100 approved, renewable energy projects. The project locations and government issued rights have been assigned and transferred to these entrepreneurs, but almost 90% of the projects are not developed and will not be built anytime soon. The country and many of its entrepreneurs lack the money to even complete Feasibility Studies on these projects. They lack equity or collateral to obtain standard bank loans and lack the relationships to further their projects alone.

Additionally, the incentives for clean energy generation in these countries are plentiful. Central American countries have created numerous incentives to promote and streamline development of clean energy. Region-wide incentives include income tax holidays, no duty on imports for construction, price premiums and payment guarantees.

#### Significant Accounting Policies

Our discussion and analysis of our results of operations and liquidity and capital resources are based on our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates and judgments, including those related to revenue recognition, valuation of intangible assets and investments, share-based payments, income taxes and litigation. We base our estimates on historical and anticipated results and trends and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances, including assumptions as to future events. These estimates form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. By their nature, estimates are subject to an inherent degree of uncertainty. Actual results that differ from our estimates could have a significant adverse effect on our operating results and financial position. We believe that the following significant accounting policies and assumptions may involve a higher degree of judgment and complexity than others.

#### Valuation of Intangible Assets

As our business acquires the rights to other Hydro-Electric Projects that will result in the recording of intangible assets, and the recorded values of those assets may become impaired in the future. As of July 31, 2011, our intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization, were \$715,500. The determination of the value of such intangible assets requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect our consolidated financial statements. For intangible assets purchased in a business combination or received in a non-monetary exchange, the estimated fair values of the assets received (or, for non-monetary exchanges, the estimated fair values of the assets transferred if more clearly evident) are used to establish their recorded values, except when neither the values of the assets received or the assets transferred in non-monetary exchanges are determinable within reasonable limits. Valuation techniques consistent with the market approach, income approach and/or cost approach are used to measure fair value. An

estimate of fair value can be affected by many assumptions which require significant judgment. For example, the income approach generally requires assumptions related to the appropriate business model to be used to estimate cash flows, total addressable market, pricing and share forecasts, competition, technology obsolescence, future tax rates and discount rates. Our estimate of the fair value of certain assets may differ materially from that determined by others who use different assumptions or utilize different business models. New information may arise in the future that affects our fair value estimates and could result in adjustments to our estimates in the future, which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations.

We assess potential impairments to intangible assets when there is evidence that events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset or asset group may not be recovered. Our judgments regarding the existence of impairment indicators and future cash flows related to intangible assets are based on operational performance of our businesses, market conditions and other factors. Although there are inherent uncertainties in this assessment process, the estimates and assumptions we use, including estimates of future cash flows, volumes, market penetration and discount rates, are consistent with our internal planning. If these estimates or their related assumptions change in the future, we may be required to record an impairment charge on all or a portion of our goodwill and intangible assets. Furthermore, we cannot predict the occurrence of future impairment-triggering events nor the impact such events might have on our reported asset values. Future events could cause us to conclude that impairment indicators exist and that goodwill or other intangible assets associated with our acquired businesses are impaired. Any resulting impairment loss could have an adverse impact on our results of operations.

#### Principles of Consolidation

Our Company consolidates all entities that we control by ownership of a majority voting interest. Currently, we have one subsidiary, Minerco Honduras S.A. which we own 100% interest.

#### Uncertainties

We are a development stage company that has only recently begun operations. We have not generated any revenues from our business activities, and we do not expect to generate revenues for the foreseeable future. Since our inception, we have incurred operational losses, and we have been issued a going concern opinion by our auditors. To finance our operations, we have completed several rounds of financing and raised \$454,449 through private placements of our common stock and debt financing.

Our most advanced projects are at the exploration stage and there is no guarantee that any of the projects or properties in which we may acquire an interest will be successful. There is also no guarantee that any development stage clean, renewable energy project we acquire will produce commercially viable quantities of electricity. We plan to undertake exploration activities on any properties in which we acquire an interest, but further exploration beyond the scope of our planned activities will be required before we make a final evaluation regarding the economic feasibility of drilling on any of them. There is no assurance that further exploration will result in a final evaluation that commercially viable quantities of electricity can be produced on any of these properties.

We anticipate that we will require additional financing in order to complete our acquisition and development activities. We currently do not have sufficient financing to fully execute our business plan and there is no assurance that we will be able to obtain the necessary financing to so. Accordingly, there is uncertainty about our ability to continue to operate.

#### **Results of Operations**

Our results of operations are presented below:

	Year Ended July 31, 2011	Year Ended July 31, 2010	Period from June 21, 2007 (Date of Inception) to July 31, 2011
Loan Recovery	\$ -	\$ (13,000)	\$ (13,000)
Impairment of Note Receivable	-	2,700	32,700
General and Administrative Expenses	972,000	88,609	1,142,856
Chiligatoro Operating Expenses	15,500	45,500	61,000
Interest Expense	3,476	-	3,476
Accretion of discount on convertible debt	61,659		61,659
Loss on derivative liability	42,216		42,216
Gain on Settlement of debt	(14,935)		(14,935)
Net Loss	\$ 1,079,916	\$ 123,809	\$ 1,315,972
Net Loss per Share –Basic and Diluted	\$ (0.00)	\$ (0.00)	N/A
Weighted Average Shares Outstanding		333,653,219	N/A

392,
983,317

Results of Operations for the Twelve Months Ended July 31, 2011 compared to the Twelve Months Ended July 31, 2010

During the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 we incurred a net loss of \$1,079,916, compared to a net loss of \$123,809 during the same period in fiscal 2010. Our net loss per share did not change during these periods. The increase in our net loss during the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 was primarily due to increased General and Administrative Expense and operating costs relating to operating expenses for the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project, increase in compensation expense due to the hiring of 4 employees, increase in consulting expense and professional fees.

Our total operating expenses for the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 were \$987,500, compared to operating expenses of \$134,109 during the same period in fiscal 2010. Our total operating expenses during the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 consisted of \$315,834 in compensation expense, \$176,765 in stock compensation expense, \$261,600 in consulting fees, \$77,863 in professional fees, \$139,938 in general and administrative expenses and \$15,500 for Chiligatoro Operating Costs, and we did not incur any foreign exchange losses, management fees, rent expenses or other operating expenses.

Our general and administrative expenses consist of professional fees, transfer agent fees, investor relations expenses and general office expenses. Our professional fees include legal, accounting and auditing fees.

Results of Operations for the Period from June 21, 2007 (Date of Inception) to July 31, 2011

From our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 we did not generate any revenues and we incurred a net loss of \$1,315,972. We may not generate significant revenues from our interest in the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project, Iscan Hydro-Electric Project or Sayab Wind Project or any other properties in which we acquire an interest, and we anticipate that we will incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future.

Our total operating expenses from our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 were \$1,203,856, consisting of compensation expense of \$359,259, \$176,765 in stock compensation expense, \$261,600 in consulting expense, \$119,083 in professional fees, general and administrative expenses equal to \$226,149 and Chiligatoro Operating costs of \$61,000. We have not incurred any foreign exchange losses, management fees, rent expenses or other operating expenses since our inception.

Our general and administrative expenses consist of transfer agent fees, and general office expenses. Our professional fees include legal, accounting and auditing fees.

From our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 we also received \$13,000 in the form of proceeds from loan recovery and incurred \$32,700 in expenses related to the impairment of a note receivable.

## Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of July 31, 2011 we had \$150 in cash, \$1,816 in prepaids, and \$717,466 in total assets, \$767,878 in total liabilities and a working capital deficit of \$765,912. Our accumulated deficit from our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 was \$1,315,972 and was funded primarily through equity and debt financing.

We are dependent on funds raised through our equity and debt financing, and since our inception on June 21, 2007, we have raised gross proceeds of \$90,514 in cash from the sale of our common stock, \$349,000 in proceeds from loans, and \$49,423 from advances from related parties.

From our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 we spent net cash of \$479,969 on operating activities. During the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 we spent net cash of \$304,254 on operating activities, compared to net cash spending of \$113,725 on operating activities during the same period in fiscal 2010. The increase in expenditures on operating activities for the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 was primarily due to an increase operating expenses due the operations of the Chiligatoro project and the hiring of employees.

From our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 we spent net cash of \$10,000 on investing activities, all of which was in the form of a loan to a third party. We did not spend net cash on investing activities during the twelve months ended July 31, 2011. We did not spend net cash on investing activities during the same period in fiscal 2010.

From our inception on June 21, 2007 to July 31, 2011 we received net cash of \$490,119 from financing activities, of which \$90,514 were proceeds from the issuance of our common stock and \$349,000 were proceeds from loans and \$49,423 from advances from related parties. During the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 we did receive \$283,488 net cash from financing activities, compared to net cash received of \$116,117 during the same period in fiscal 2010. The increase in receipts from financing activities for the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 was primarily due to an increase in proceeds from loans.

During the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 our monthly cash requirements to fund our operating activities was approximately \$22,037. Our cash of \$150 as of July 31, 2011 is sufficient to cover our current monthly burn rate for less than one month.

We estimate our planned expenses for the next 24 months (beginning October 2011) to be approximately \$13,801,000, as summarized in the table below.

Description	Potential completion date	Estimated Expenses (\$)
Complete Feasibility & Environmental Studies	6 months	1,000,000
Project Permitting	6 months	85,000
Lease/Land Purchase	6 months	500,000
Final Construction Design	6 months	150,000
Engineering & Construction Consultants	6 months	200,000
Mobilization of Equipment	6 months	200,000
Stage 1 Construction	12 months	2,600,000
Stage 2 Construction	18 months	2,800,000
Stage 3 Construction	24 months	3,700,000
Professional Fees (legal and accounting)	12 months	100,000
Project Supervision	12 months	150,000
Project Socialization	12 months	75,000
General and administrative expenses	12 months	1,150,000

24 months	1,091,000
	13,801,000
	24 months

Our general and administrative expenses for the year will consist primarily of transfer agent fees, investor relations expenses and general office expenses. The professional fees are related to our regulatory filings throughout the year.

Based on our planned expenditures, we require additional funds of approximately \$13,800,850 (a total of \$13,801,000 less our approximately \$150 in cash as of July 31, 2011) to proceed with our business plan over the next 24 months. If we secure less than the full amount of financing that we require, we will not be able to carry out our complete business plan and we will be forced to proceed with a scaled back business plan based on our available financial resources.

We anticipate that we will incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future. Although we acquired a 100% interest in the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project, Iscan Hydro-Electric Project and Sayab Wind Project, there is no assurance that we will receive any revenues from this interest. Meanwhile, even if we purchase other non-operated interests in hydro-electric projects or wind projects or begin construction activities on any properties we may acquire, this does not guarantee that these projects or properties will be commercially exploitable.

Our activities will be directed by V. Scott Vanis, our President, Chief Executive Officer and a member of the Board of Directors and Sam J Messina III, our Chief Financial Officer, Secretary, Treasurer and a member of the Board of Directors, who will also manage our operations and supervise our other planned acquisition activities.

#### Future Financings

Our financial statements for the year ended July 31, 2011 have been prepared on a going concern basis and contain an additional explanatory paragraph in Note 1 which identifies issues that raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. Our financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

We have not generated any revenues, have achieved losses since our inception, and rely upon the sale of our securities to fund our operations. We may not generate any revenues from our interest in the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project, Iscan Hydro-Electric Project or Sayab Wind Project, or from any of the hydro-electric projects in which we acquire an interest. Accordingly, we are dependent upon obtaining outside financing to carry out our operations and pursue any acquisition and exploration activities. In addition, we require funds to meet our current operating needs and to repay certain demand note obligations and other convertible debt obligations that will mature shortly.

Of the \$13,801,000 we require for the next 24 months, we had approximately \$150 in cash as of July 31, 2011. We intend to raise the balance of our cash requirements for the next 24 months (approximately \$13,800,850) from private placements, shareholder loans or possibly a registered public offering (either self-underwritten or through a broker-dealer). If we are unsuccessful in raising enough money through such efforts, we may review other financing possibilities such as bank loans. At this time we do not have a commitment from any broker-dealer to provide us with financing, and there is no guarantee that any financing will be available to us or if available, on terms that will be acceptable to us. We intend to negotiate with our management and any consultants we may hire to pay parts of their salaries and fees with stock and stock options instead of cash. Although we have an equity line with Centurion Private Equity, LLC , we have been unable to derive any financing from the equity line due to our inability to meet the volume conditions necessary to initiate a put under such equity line. There can be no assurance that we will ever meet such conditions or therefore ever be able to utilize the equity line.

If we are unable to obtain the necessary additional financing, then we plan to reduce the amounts that we spend on our acquisition and construction activities and our general and administrative expenses so as not to exceed the amount of capital resources that are available to us. Specifically, we anticipate that we will defer construction and certain acquisitions pending the receipt of additional financing. Still, if we do not secure additional financing our current cash reserves and working capital will be not be sufficient to enable us to sustain our operations and for the next 12

months, even if we do decide to scale back our operations.

# Outstanding Indebtedness

Set forth below is a chart of our outstanding debt obligations as of October 13, 2011:

Bridge Notes Payable

Name	A	mount	Date of Issuance	Maturity Date	Features
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	53,000	2/3/11	11/7/11	8% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	27,500	3/29/11	12/9/11	8% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	36,000			5% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest day during the
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	32,500	6/6/11	3/26/12	preceding 5 days 8% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	18,000	8/6/11	2/6/12	5% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days

	Ec	dgar Filing: Minerco R	esources, Inc	Form 10-K	
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	27,500	8/9/11	5/11/12	8% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	100,000	9/1/11	Any Time	10% interest rate converts at \$.0004 per share unless an event of default and then converts at the lower of par value and half the average bid over the five trading days prior to conversion but in no case less than a 51% interest in the Company
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	100,000	9/1/11	Any Time	10% interest rate converts at \$.0004 per share unless an event of default and then converts at the lower of par value and half the average bid over the five trading days prior to conversion but in no case less than a 51% interest in the Company
Convertible Promissory Note	\$	35,000	9/27/11	6/29/12	8% interest rate converts at a variable conversion price of 51% of the market price calculated based on the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days

## Outstanding Notes

As of October 13, 2011 our obligation sunder outstanding notes totaled an aggregate principal amount of \$429,500. Of such amount \$200,000 is due on demand and \$53,000 is due November 2011. We currently do not have sufficient funds to pay any of the notes.

On October 12, 2010, we issued a promissory note to an unrelated third party in the amount of \$200,000 in consideration for monies loaned to our company. The promissory note is non-interest bearing and due on demand. We currently do not have the funds necessary to repay this debt if a demand were to be made. The promissory note was subsequently sold to two unrelated parties, each acquiring \$100,000 of the principal amount owed under the promissory note. On September 1, 2011, we entered into two agreements, each of which provide for the exchange of the principal amount of \$100,000 of the promissory notes (the "Convertible Notes") in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000. Each Convertible Note plus accrued interest of 10% may be converted into shares of common stock of the Company at any time before the maturity date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of \$0.0004 per share at the time of conversion. In the event of a default by the Company, each Convertible Note plus accrued interest may be converted into shares of common stock of the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of (i) par value or (ii) half of the average bid price over the five trading days prior to the conversion date, but in no case for an amount less than a 51% interest in the Company. The Company is obligated to register the shares underlying the Convertible Notes under the Securities Act of 1933 until shares become available for resale under Rule 144(k).

On each of February 3, 2011, March 29, 2011, June 22, 2011, August 9, 2011 and September 27, 2011 we entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note with Asher Enterprises for \$53,000, \$27,500, \$32,500, \$27,500 and \$35,000 respectively. The convertible notes carries an 8% rate of interest and the February and March is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price and the June and August Notes are convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price and the the September Note is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 51% of which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The promissory note issued in February is due on November 7, 2011, the promissory note issued in March is due December 29, 2011, the promissory note issued on August 9, 2011 is due on March 26, 2012, the promissory note issued on August 9, 2011 is due on March 27, 2011 is due on June 29, 2012.

On September 1, 2011, we entered into two agreements, each of which provide for the exchange of the promissory note dated October 12, 2010 in the principal amount of \$100,000 for convertible promissory notes (the "Convertible Notes") in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000. Each Convertible Note plus accrued interest of 10% may be converted into shares of our common stock at any time before the maturity date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of \$0.0004 per share at the time of conversion. In the event of a default by us each Convertible Note plus accrued interest may be converted into shares of our common stock at any time after the default date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of the lower of (i) par value or (ii) half of the average bid price over the five trading days prior to the conversion date, but in no case for an amount less than a 51% interest in us. We are obligated to register the shares underlying the Convertible Notes under the Securities Act of 1933 until shares become available for resale under Rule 144(k).

On June 6, 2011 and August 6, 2011, we entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and SE Media Partners, Inc. for \$36,000 and \$18,000, respectively. The convertible notes carry an 5% rate of interest and are convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days before conversion. The June Convertible Promissory Note is due on December 6, 2011 and the August Convertible Promissory Note is due on February 6, 2012.

Product Research and Development

We do not anticipate spending any material amounts in connection with product research and development activities during the next 12 months.

Acquisition of Plants and Equipment and Other Assets

Apart from our interest in the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project, the Iscan Hydro-Electric Project and Sayab Wind Project, we do not anticipate selling or acquiring any material properties, plants or equipment during the next 12 months unless we are successful in obtaining additional financing.

**Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements** 

We have no significant off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that are material to stockholders.

Inflation

The amounts presented in the financial statements do not provide for the effect of inflation on our operations or financial position. The net operating losses shown would be greater than reported if the effects of inflation were reflected either by charging operations with amounts that represent replacement costs or by using other inflation adjustments.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

We are a smaller reporting company as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and are not required to provide the information under this item.

# ITEM 8. CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA.

The financial statements of Minerco Resources, Inc. follow. All currency references in this report are to U.S. dollars unless otherwise noted.

	Index
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Expenses	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	F-6
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

F -1

#### REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Minerco Resources, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Katy, Texas

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Minerco Resources, Inc. (the "Company"), as of July 31, 2011 and 2010 and the related consolidated statement of expenses, stockholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows for the year ended July 31, 2011 and July 31, 2010, and the period from June 21, 2007 (inception) to July 31, 2011. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurances about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatements. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration over of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts of disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall consolidated financial statements presentation. We believe our audits provide a reasonable basis for my opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company, as of July 31, 2011 and 2010 and the results of its operations, its cash flows for year ended July 31, 2011, and July 31, 2010, and the period from June 21, 2007 (inception) to July 31, 2011 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

The accompanying financial statements referred to above have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 1 to the financial statements the Company's present financial situation raises substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to this matter are also described in Note 1. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

/s/ MALONE & BAILEY LLP www.malonebailey.com Houston, Texas

October 13, 2011

### Minerco Resources, Inc. (An Development Stage Company) Consolidated Balance Sheets

	July 31, 2011	July 31, 2010
ASSETS		
Current Assets	* . = 0	***
Cash	\$150	\$20,916
Prepaid rent	1,816	-
Total Current Assets	1,966	20,916
Intangible asset - Chiligatoro rights	715,500	715,500
Total Assets	\$717,466	\$736,416
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)		
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$66,316	\$7,841
Accounts payable – related party	214,199	22,500
Advance from related party	34,488	14,935
Convertible notes payable	200,000	100,000
Derivative liability	191,216	-
Debenture (Convertible) payable (net of discount of \$87,341)	61,659	-
Total Liabilities	767,878	145,276
Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 1,175,000,000 shares authorized, 453,802,202 and		
345,045,000 at July 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Outstanding	453,802	345,045
	100,002	510,010
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 25,000,000 shares authorized, 10,000,000 and none at July 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Outstanding	10,000	-
Additional paid-in capital	801,758	482,151
Deficit accumulated during the exploration stage	(1,315,972)	(236,056)
Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	(50,412)	591,140
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	\$717,466	\$736,416

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these audited consolidated financial statements

## Minerco Resources, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Expenses

	Year Ended July 31, 2011		Year Ended July 31, 2010	Ju	Period from ine 21, 2007 (Date of Inception) to July 31, 2011
General and Administrative	\$ 972,000	\$	88,609	\$	1,142,856
Chiligatoro Operating Costs	15,500		45,500		61,000
Total Operating Expenses	987,500		134,109		1,203,856
Other Expenses:					
Impairment of Note Receivable	_		2,700		32,700
Loan Recovery	_		(13,000	)	(13,000)
Interest Expense	3,476				3,476
Gain on settlement of debt	(14,935	)			(14,935)
Accretion of discount on convertible debt	61,659		-		42,216
Loss on derivative liability	42,216		-		61,659
Total Other Expenses	92,416		(10,300	)	112,116
Net Loss	\$ (1,079,916	)\$	(123,809	)\$	(1,315,972)
Net Loss Per Common Share – Basic and Diluted	\$ (0.00	) \$	(0.00		
				0	
Weighted Average Common Shares Outstanding	392,983,317		333,653,21	9	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these audited consolidated financial statements

F -4

# Minerco Resources, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Year Ended July 31, 2011	Year Ended July 31, 2010	Period from June 21, 2007 (Date of Inception) To July 31, 2011
Cash Flows from Operating Activities			
Net loss for the period	\$(1,079,916)	\$(123,809)	\$(1,315,972)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:			
Gain/loss on settlement of debt	(14,935)	-	(14,935)
Loss on derivative	42,216	-	42,216
Accretion of discount	61,659	-	61,659
Sharebased compensation	176,764	-	176,764
Shares issued for services – Third Party	261,600	-	261,600
Impairment of notes receivable	-	-	30,000
Changes in Assets and Liabilities			
Prepaid expense	(1,816)	-	(1,816)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	58,475	(12,416)	66,316
Accounts payable-related party	191,699	22,500	214.199
Net Cash Used in Operating Activities	(304,254)	(113,725)	(479,969)
Cash Flows from Investing Activities			
Loan to third party	-0	-	(10,000)
Net Cash Used in Investing Activities	-	-	(10,000)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities			
Capital Contribution	-	1,182	1,182
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	-	-	90,514
Proceeds from loan	249,000	100,000	349,000
Proceeds from related party debt	34,488	14,935	49,423
Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities	283,488	116,117	490,119
Net change in cash	(20,766)	2,392	150
Cash, Beginning of Period	20,916	18,524	_
Cash, End of Period	\$150	\$20,916	\$150
	ψ130	φ20,210	ψ130
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information			
Cash paid for interest	-	-	_
Cash paid for income taxes	_	_	_

Non cash investing and financing activities:			
Common stock issued for Chiligatoro rights	\$-	\$715,500	\$715,500
Common stock issued for note receivable	\$-	\$-	\$20,000
Debt Discount	\$149,000	-	149,000

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these audited consolidated financial statements

Minerco Resources, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)

	Common Stoc par valu Shares		Preferred Stor Par val Shares	-	Additional Paid-in Capital	Deficit Accumulated During the Developmen Stage		Total	
Balance, June 21, 2007 (Inception)	-	\$ -			\$ -	\$ -	4	5 -	
Balance, July 31, 2007	-	-			-	-		-	
Common Stock issued for cash at \$0.012 (forward split adjusted) per share on August 1, 2007	150,000,000	150,000			(100,000)			50,000	
Common Stock issued for cash at \$0.012 (forward split adjusted) per share on September 21, 2007	106,545,000	106,545			(71,031)			35,514	
Net loss	100,545,000	100,545			(71,031)		)		)
INEL IOSS	-	-			-	(33,989	)	(33,989	)
Balance - July 31, 2008	256,545,000	256,545			(171,031)	(33,989	)	51,525	
Common Stock issued in exchange for cash and note receivable at \$0.012 (forward split adjusted) per share on August 12, 2008	75,000,000	75,000			(50,000)	_		25,000	
Net Loss	-	-			-	(78,258	)	(78,258	)
Balance - July 31, 2009	331,545,000	331,545			(221,031)	(112,247	)	(1,733	)

	Luya	i i iiiig. wii	nerco Resourc	es, inc i			
Contributed Capital					1,182		1,182
Shares issued for Rights, ROTA							, ,
(Chiligatoro)	13,500,000	13,500			702,000		715,500
Net Loss	-	-			-	(123,809)	(123,809)
Balance - July 31, 2010	345,045,000	345,045			482,151	(236,056)	591,140
Common Stock issued for Centurion Equity Line of Credit legal services	2,000,0000	2,000			(2,000)		_
Common Stock issued for Centurion Equity line of Credit Commitment Fees	18,007,202	18,007			(18,007)		_
Common Stock issued for Consulting Services	16,000,000	16,000			120,000		136,000
Common Stock issued as Sign on Bonus	1,750,000	1,750			13,125		14,875
Common Stock issued per CFO employment agreement	30,000,000	30,000			1,840		31,840
Common Stock issued per CEO employment agreement			10,000,000	10,000	69,649		79,649
Common Stock issued per non-circumvent agreement	2,000,000	2,000			8,600		10,600
Common Stock issued per consulting agreement	25,000,000	25,000			90,000		115,000

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

Common Stock issued as year-end bonus	7,000,000	7,000			18,200		25,200
Common Stock issued as year-end							
bonus	7,000,000	7,000			18,200		25,200
Net Loss	-	-			-	(1,079,916)	(1,079,916)
Balance - July 31, 2011	453,802,202	\$ 453,802	10,000,000	\$ 10,000	\$ 801,758	\$ (1,315,972)	\$ 50,412

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these audited consolidated financial statements

1. Nature of Operations and Going Concern

Minerco Resources, Inc. (the "Company") was incorporated in Nevada on June 21, 2007. The Company was engaged in the exploration stage from its June 21, 2007 (inception) to May 27, 2010. As of May 27, 2010, we are no longer in the oil and natural gas business. We intend to develop, produce, and provide clean, renewable energy solutions in Central America.

On March 30, 2010, the Company effected a 6 for 1 forward stock split, increasing the issued and outstanding shares of common stock from 55,257,500 to 331,545,000 shares. All shares amounts in these financial statements have been retroactively adjusted for all periods presented to reflect this stock split.

These financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which implies the Company will continue to realize it assets and discharge its liabilities in the normal course of business. During the period ended July 31, 2011, the Company has an accumulated deficit and no revenue. The Company is in the business of developing, producing and providing clean, renewable energy solutions in Central America. The Company participates in and invests in development projects with other companies in clean, renewable energy projects. The continuation of the Company as a going concern is dependent upon the continued financial support from its shareholders, the ability of the Company to obtain necessary equity financing to continue operations, and the attainment of profitable operations. These factors raise substantial doubt regarding the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. These financial statements do not include any adjustments to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern.

The Company intends to fund operations through equity and debt financing arrangements, which may be insufficient to fund its capital expenditures, working capital and other cash requirements for the year ending July 31, 2011.

- 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
- a) Basis of Presentation

These financial statements and notes are presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

b) Principles of Consolidation

The Company's consolidated financial statements include the assets, liabilities and operating results of majority-owned subsidiaries. The Company does not hold significant variable interests in any variable interest entities. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

c) Use of Estimates

The Company's fiscal year end is July 31. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The Company regularly evaluates estimates and assumptions related to the

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

recoverability of long-lived assets, donated expenses and deferred income tax asset valuation allowances. The Company bases its estimates and assumptions on current facts, historical experience and various other factors that it believes to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities and the accrual of costs and expenses that are not readily apparent from other sources. The actual results experienced by the Company may differ materially and adversely from the Company's estimates. To the extent there are material differences between the estimates and the actual results, future results of operations will be affected.

Minerco Resources, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (con't)

# d) Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid instruments with a maturity of three months or less at the time of issuance to be cash equivalents.

#### e) Financial Instruments

ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements", requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. ASC 820 establishes a fair value hierarchy based on the level of independent, objective evidence surrounding the inputs used to measure fair value. A financial instrument's categorization within the fair value hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement. ASC 820 prioritizes the inputs into three levels that may be used to measure fair value:

#### Level 1

Level 1 applies to assets or liabilities for which there are quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

#### Level 2

Level 2 applies to assets or liabilities for which there are inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in markets with insufficient volume or infrequent transactions (less active markets); or model-derived valuations in which significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from, or corroborated by, observable market data.

#### Level 3

Level 3 applies to assets or liabilities for which there are unobservable inputs to the valuation methodology that are significant to the measurement of the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

The Company's financial instruments consist principally of cash, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, and due to related party. Pursuant to ASC 820, the fair value of our cash equivalents is determined based on "Level 1" inputs, which consist of quoted prices in active markets for identical assets. The Company believes that the recorded values of all of the other financial instruments approximate their current fair values because of their nature and respective maturity dates or durations.

# f) Foreign Currency Translation

The financial statements are presented in United States dollars. In accordance with ASC 830, "Foreign Currency Translation", foreign denominated monetary assets and liabilities are translated into United States dollars at rates of exchange in effect at the balance sheet date. Non-monetary items, including equity, are translated at the historical rate of exchange. Revenues and expenses are translated at the average rates of exchange during the year.

#### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (con't)

#### g) Loss per share

The Company computes net loss per share in accordance with ASC 260, "Earnings per Share ". ASC 260requires presentation of both basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) on the face of the income statement. Basic EPS is computed by dividing net income (loss) available to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted EPS gives effect to all dilutive potential common shares outstanding during the period including stock options, using the treasury stock method, and convertible preferred stock, using the if-converted method. In computing diluted EPS, the average stock price for the period is used in determining the number of shares assumed to be purchased from the exercise of stock options or warrants. Diluted EPS excludes all dilutive potential common shares if their effect is anti-dilutive.

#### h) Intangible Assets

Acquired intangible assets are amortized over their useful lives unless the lives are determined to be indefinite. Acquired intangible assets are carried at cost, less accumulated amortization. Amortization of finite-lived intangible assets is computed over the useful lives of the respective assets.

i) Impairment of Intangible Assets

The Company assesses potential impairments to its intangible assets when there is evidence that events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recovered. An impairment loss is recognized when the carrying amount of the intangible asset is not recoverable and exceeds its fair value. The carrying amount of an intangible asset is not recoverable if it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and eventual disposition of the asset. Any required impairment loss is measured as the amount by which the carrying amount of an intangible asset exceeds its fair value and is recorded as a reduction in the carrying value of the related asset and a charge to operating results. Intangible assets with indefinite lives are tested annually for impairment and in interim periods if certain events occur indicating that the carrying value of the intangible assets may be impaired.

#### j) Comprehensive Loss

ASC 220, "Reporting Comprehensive Income," establishes standards for the reporting and display of comprehensive loss and its components in the financial statements. For the periods ended July 31, 2010 and 2009, except for net loss, the Company had no items that represent a comprehensive loss and, therefore, has not included a schedule of comprehensive loss in the financial statements.

#### k) Income Taxes

Potential benefits of income tax losses are not recognized in the accounts until realization is more likely than not. The Company has adopted ASC 740, "Accounting for Income Taxes", as of its inception. Pursuant to ASC 740the Company is required to compute tax asset benefits for net operating losses carried forward. The potential benefits of net operating losses have not been recognized in these financial statements because the Company cannot be assured it is more likely than not it will utilize the net operating losses carried forward in future years.

#### 1) Long Lived Assets

Long-lived assets, including license agreement costs, are evaluated for impairment whenever events or conditions indicate that the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable. If the sum of the expected undiscounted cash flows is less than the carrying value of the related asset or group of assets, a loss is recognized for the difference between the fair value and carrying value of the asset or group of assets.

#### m) Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the prior period's financial statements to conform to the current period's presentation.

#### n) Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The adoption of recently issued accounting pronouncements are not expected to have a material effect on the Company's future reported financial position or results of operations.

#### 3. Chiligatoro Rights

Chiligatoro Rights, net, at July 31, 2011 consists of:

Common stock issued for purchase of rights				\$715,500	)	715,500
Less accumulated amortization				-		_
Chiligatoro, net				\$715,500	)	715,500
Asset	Level 1	Level 2	Lev	vel 3	То	tal
Chiligatoro Rights	-	-	\$	715,500	\$	715,500
Derivative Financial Instruments			\$	715,500	\$	715,500

3. Chiligatoro Rights (con't)

On May 27, 2010, the Company entered into an agreement with ROTA INVERSIONES S.DE R.L., a Corporation formed under the laws of Honduras (the "Seller") for the acquisition of Hydro Electric Project known as "Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric" in Honduras in Central America (the "Project"). The company will pay the Seller a total of 18,000,000 shares of our common stock for 100% of all right, title and interest in and to the Chiligatoro Project payable as follows: 9,000,000 shares of its common stock within 3 days of closing, 4,500,000 shares of its restricted common stock within 180 days of closing and 4,500,000 shares of restricted common stock upon the Company's raising of \$12,000,000 no later than 24 months after closing. As of the date of this report, 13,500,000 shares have been issued The Company will pay Seller a royalty of 10% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from the Project prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we will pay Seller a royalty of 20% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from the Project, including any renewal, transfer or sale, if any, in perpetuity. "Payout" is defined as, all associated costs related to the development of the Project. If the Company is unable to obtain the financing requirements of this agreement, Seller shall have the right to terminate this agreement with full rights of rescission, and all rights, title and interest to the Project shall be transferred back to the Seller.

The acquisition cost of \$715,500 for the May 27, 2010 stock grant of 13,500,000 shares of common stock to ROTA INVERSIONES S.DE R.L. pursuant to the acquisition agreement was determined based on the closing price of the Company common stock on the date of the transfer of title, June 4, 2010, for the 13,500,000 shares which have been earned by the Seller to date. The remaining cost of the 4,500,000 shares of common stock will be capitalized upon obtaining of financing for the project. The acquisition cost will then be amortized over 30 years which is the life of the Operating contract granted June 28, 2010 by the Honduran National Commission of Energy ("NCE"). The 30 year operating contract begins when construction of the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project is complete. The Chiligatoro Project has been approved but has not yet obtained congressionalapproval of its Purchase Power Agreement bid; therefore the official title has not been assigned in La Gazeta, the official publication. When published, Title will be assigned to the buyer, Minerco Resources, Inc.

# 4. Gas Pipeline Property - Related Party Transaction

On August 12, 2008, the Company signed an agreement with Wisdom Resources, Inc. to issue 12,500,000 shares at \$0.002 per share and received \$5,000 cash from Wisdom in exchange for a \$20,000 promissory note and an interest in a gas pipeline. The promissory note is dated May 15, 2008 and was payable from Plateau Mineral Development, LLC, the owner and the operator of a certain natural gas pipeline known as the PMD-Duke Pipeline, while the interest consists of a continuous right to receive a royalty of as much as \$0.02 and as little as approximately 9% of \$0.02 per 1000 cubic feet of gas transported through the PMD-Duke Pipeline for as long as Plateau or its successors operates the Pipeline. Plateau is obligated to pay to the Company \$20,000 plus interest calculated annually at the rate of 10% on any unpaid and outstanding principal pursuant to a 36-month payment schedule. With regard to the royalty interest, the investment unit constitutes two units of a maximum possible twenty-two investment units in the PMD-Duke Pipeline. Each investment unit is valued at \$10,000 (payable in cash only), and each unit holder is entitled to receive a share of the royalty on a pro-rated basis according to the number of units held by them. The promissory note is to be paid \$6,000 on December 31, 2008, \$10,000 on December 31, 2009 and the balance at maturity. The note is secured by assignment of the pipeline.

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

On January 19, 2009, the Company and Wisdom amended the agreement to shift the \$5,000 payment obligation to Wisdom instead of the Company. Michael Too, the now former and then President and CEO of the Company, was also the President of Wisdom Resources, Inc. Because Michael Too controls both companies, the promissory note and the royalty interest in the gas pipeline were transferred to the Company at Wisdom's basis of \$20,000 and \$0, respectively.

On December 7, 2010, the Company sold the \$20,000 promissory note from Plateau Mineral Development LLC and its interest in the PMD-Duke Pipeline to Michael Too, its former CEO and President in exchange for the forgiveness of advances made by him in the amount of \$14,935.

#### 5. Related Party Transactions

On June 25, 2010, the Company paid Indulge International, LLC \$7,500 to reserve a conference room for a conference to be held in 2011. Indulge International, LLC is partially owned by the spouse of the current Chief Executive Officer. This amount was written off during the year ended July 31, 2010.

On December 7, 2010, the Company sold the \$20,000 promissory note from Plateau Mineral Development LLC and its interest in the PMD-Duke Pipeline to Michael Too, its former CEO and President in exchange for the forgiveness of \$14,935

As at July 31, 2011, the Company was indebted to the former President of the Company in the amount of \$0 (\$14,935-July 31, 2010), which was noninterest bearing, unsecured, and due on demand.

As of July 31, 2011, the Company was indebted to the current Chief Executive Officer for \$127,674 (\$16,000-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$21,797 (\$0-July 31, 2010) for expenses paid on behalf of the company and to the current Chief Financial Officer for \$83,515 (\$6,500-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$15,701 (\$0-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$15,701 (\$0-July 31, 2010) for expenses paid on behalf of the company for a total of \$248,687.

# 6. Preferred Stock

The preferred stock may be divided into and issued in series. The Board of Directors of the Company is authorized to divide the authorized shares of preferred stock into one or more series, each of which shall be so designated as to distinguish the shares thereof from the shares of all other series and classes.

On January 11, 2011, the Company designated 25,000,000 shares of its preferred stock as Class A Convertible Preferred Stock ("Class A Stock"). Each share of Class A Stock is convertible into 10 shares of common stock, has 100 votes, has no dividend rights except as may be declared by the Board of Directors, and has a liquidation preference of \$1.00 per share.

On January 11, 2011, the Company issued 10,000,000 shares of its Class A Convertible Preferred stock to its Chief Executive Officer pursuant to an employment agreement. The compensation expense for the stock grant will be amortized evenly over the 5 year employment agreement based on the closing stock price of the Company's common stock on the date of the grant. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by the Company resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 6,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment is filed by us resulting in an adjudication for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication for Chapter 7 bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 6,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 4,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 2,000,000 shares granted to h

7. Common Stock

On August 1, 2007, the Company issued 150,000,000 common shares at \$0.003 per share for cash proceeds of \$50,000.

On September 21, 2007, the Company issued 106,545,000 common shares at \$0.003 per share for cash proceeds of \$35,514.

On August 12, 2008, the Company issued 75,000,000 common shares for \$5,000 cash, a \$20,000 promissory note and an interest in a gas pipeline. (See note 4)

On March 30, 2010, the Company effected a 6 for 1 forward stock split, increasing the issued and outstanding shares of common stock from 55,257,500 to 331,545,000 shares. All shares amounts in these financial statements have been retroactively adjusted for all periods presented to reflect this stock split.

On June 4, 2010 the Company issued 13,500,000 common shares at \$0.053 per share for the rights to the Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric Project. (See note 3)

On October 14, 2010, the Company issued 2,000,000 common shares in consideration for legal services performed. These shares were not expensed since they were incurred prior to raising financing and hence considered as deferred financing costs.

On December 6, 2010, the Company issued 16,000,000 common shares pursuant to a consultant agreement for a total expense of \$136,000.

On December 6, 2010, the Company issued 1,750,000 common shares to various employees as a sign on bonus for a total expense of \$14,750.

On December 16, 2010, the Company issued 30,000,000 common shares to our Chief Financial Officer pursuant to an employment agreement for a total expense of \$255,000 which will be amortized using the straight line method over the 5 year contract.

On December 16, 2010, the Company issued 18,707,202 common shares as a commitment fee pursuant to the Investment Agreement between Centurion Private Equity LLC and the company dated December 2, 2010. These shares were not expensed since they were incurred prior to raising financing and hence considered as deferred financing costs.

On May 12, 2011, the Company issued 2,000,000 common shares pursuant to a non circumvent and finder's fee agreement for a total expense of \$10,600.

On June 6, 2011, the Company issued 25,000,000 common shares pursuant to an addendum to a consulting agreement for a total expense of \$115,000.

On July 31, 2011, the Company issued 7,000,000 common shares to our Chief Executive Officer as a year-end bonus for a total expense of \$25,200.

On July 31, 2011, the Company issued 7,000,000 common shares to our Chief Financial Officer as a year-end bonus for a total expense of \$25,200.

#### 8. Income Taxes

Potential benefits of income tax losses are not recognized in the accounts until realization is more likely than not. The Company has incurred a net operating loss of approximately \$1,200,000 which begins expiring in 2028. The Company has adopted ASC 740, "Accounting for Income Taxes", as of its inception. Pursuant to ASC 740 the Company is required to compute tax asset benefits for non-capital losses carried forward. The potential benefit of the net operating loss has not been recognized in these financial statements because the Company cannot be assured it is more likely than not it will utilize the loss carried forward in future years.

Significant components of the Company's deferred tax assets and liabilities as at July 31, 2011 and 2010, after applying enacted corporate income tax rates, are as follows:

	July 31, 2011	July 31, 2010
Deferred income tax asset		
Net operating loss carry forward	\$439,542	\$29,378
Valuation allowance	(439,542)	) (29,378 )
Net deferred tax assets	\$-	\$-

#### 9. Convertible Notes Payable

As of July 31, 2011, the Company was indebted to an unrelated third party for \$200,000, for monies loaned to the company. On October 12, 2010, the Company granted a promissory note to this party in the amount of \$200,000 in consideration for monies loaned to the company. The promissory note is non-interest bearing and due on demand. On September 1, 2011, the Company entered into two agreements, each of which provide for the exchange of the promissory note dated October 12, 2010 in the principal amount of \$100,000 for convertible promissory notes (the "Convertible Notes") in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000. Each Convertible Note plus accrued interest of 10% may be converted into shares of common stock of the Company at any time before the maturity date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of \$0.0004 per share at the time of conversion. In the event of a default by the Company at any time after the default date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversible Note plus accrued interest may be converted into shares of common stock of the Company at any time after the default date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price or the five trading days prior to the conversion date, but in no case for an amount less than a 51% interest in the Company. The Company is obligated to register the shares underlying the Convertible Notes under the Securities Act of 1933 until shares become available for resale under Rule 144(k).

10. Convertible note payable and derivative liabilities

On February 3, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and Asher Enterprises for \$53,000. The convertible note carries an 8% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 58% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on November 7, 2011. On August 8, 2011, the Company and Asher Enterprises entered into an amendment whereas the note converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before the conversion.

On March 29, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and Asher Enterprises for \$27,500. The convertible note carries an 8% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 58% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on December 29, 2011. On September 27, 2011, the Company and Asher Enterprises entered into an amendment whereas the note converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before the conversion.

On June 6, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and SE Media Partners, Inc. for \$36,000. The convertible note carries an 5% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on December 6, 2011.

On June 22, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and Asher Enterprises for \$32,500. The convertible note carries an 8% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on March 26, 2012.

Due to their being no explicit limit to the number of shares to be delivered upon settlement of the above conversion options embedded in the Convertible Promissory Notes, the options are classified as derivative liabilities and recorded at fair value.

A summary of changes in Convertible Promissory Notes payable for the period ended July 31, 2011 is as follows:

Beginning balance	\$-	
Gross proceeds from the notes payable	149,000	
Less: debt discount from conversion options	(87,341	)
Add: amortization of discount		
Total notes payable	\$69,659	

10. Convertible note payable and derivative liabilities (con't)

Derivative Liability:

The fair values of the three instruments were determined to be \$191,216 using a Black-Scholes option-pricing model. Upon the issuance dates of the Convertible Promissory Notes, \$87,341 was recorded as debt discount and \$123,318 was recorded as day one loss on derivative liability. During the year ended July 31, 2011, the Company recorded a net loss on mark-to-market of the conversion options of \$42,216, respectively.

The following table sets forth by level with the fair value hierarchy the Company's financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on July 31, 2011.

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Assets				
None	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$-
Liabilities				
Derivative Financial instruments	\$-	\$-	\$191,216	\$191,216

The following table summarizes the derivative liabilities included in the consolidated balance sheet at July 31, 2011:

Debt discount	\$87,341
Day one loss on fair value	61,659
July 31, 2011 loss on change in fair value	42,216
Balance at July 31, 2011	\$191,216

Pursuant to ASC 815, "Derivatives and Hedging," the Company recognized the fair value of the embedded conversion feature of both the notes of \$191,216, of which \$149,000 is recorded as discount on the notes and the remaining \$42,216 is expensed as a derivative loss. The initial fair value of the derivative liability was determined using the Black Scholes option pricing model with a quoted market price of \$0.0046 to \$0.0080, a conversion price of \$0.0022 to \$0.0046, expected volatility of 149.51% to 259.21%, no expected dividends, an expected term of one year and a risk-free interest rate of 0.09% to 0.31%. The discount on the convertible loan is accreted over the term of the convertible loan. During the year ended July 31, 2011, the Company recorded accretion of \$61,659. These derivative liabilities were revalued on July 31, 2011 and the fair value was determined to be \$191,216 resulting in a loss being recorded of \$42,216. The valuation of the above derivative instruments are determined primarily using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. To determine the fair value of the derivatives, Minerco evaluates assumptions regarding the probability of certain future events. The fair values of the derivatives as of July 31, 2011 were estimated using the Black-Sholes model with the following assumption: \$0.0036 quoted stock price; a exercise price between \$0.0012 and \$0.0023; 144.62% to 156.73% volatility; less than 1 year estimated life; zero dividends and a 0.20% discount rate.

The net loss recorded on the above derivative liabilities for the twelve months ended July 31, 2011 was \$42,216.

#### 12. Commitments

**Employment Agreements** 

On January 11, 2011, the Company entered into an exclusive employment agreement with V. Scott Vanis to serve as our Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the Board of Directors. The agreement is for a term of five years beginning January 11, 2011 and ending January 10, 2016. An extension to the term must be agreed upon in writing and executed by us and Mr. Vanis no later than 5 p.m. Eastern Standard Time on January 10, 2016. Mr. Vanis is paid a salary of \$180,000 per annum as of January 10, 2011. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Vanis' salary will be increased to \$360,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Vanis' salary will be increased to \$540,000 per annum. Mr. Vanis was issued 10,000,000 shares of Class A Preferred Stock, upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by the Company resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 6,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 4,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 2,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If there is a sale of all or substantially all of the assets or a merger in which our company is not the surviving entity, Mr. Vanis will be entitled to receive an additional amount of shares of common stock in our company which would equal 10% of the final value of the transaction. Further, Mr. Vanis will be entitled to such additional bonus, if any, as may be granted by the Board (with Mr. Vanis abstaining from any vote thereon) or compensation or similar committee thereof in the Board's (or such committee's) sole discretion based upon Mr. Vanis' performance of his services under the agreement.

On December 16, 2010, the Company entered into an exclusive employment agreement with Sam J Messina III to serve as our Chief Financial Officer, Secretary and Treasurer. The agreement is for a term of five years beginning December 16, 2010 and ending December 15, 2015. An extension to the term must be agreed upon in writing and executed by us and Mr. Messina no later than 5 p.m. Eastern Standard Time on December 15, 2015.Mr. Messina is paid a salary of \$120,000 per annum as of December 27, 2010. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$240,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$360,000 per annum. Mr. Messina was issued 30,000,000 shares of common stock, upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 24,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 18,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 12,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If there is a sale of all or substantially all of the assets or a merger in which our company is not the surviving entity, Mr. Messina will be entitled to receive an

additional amount of shares of common stock in our company which would equal 5% of the final value of the transaction. Further, Mr. Messina will be entitled to such additional bonus, if any, as may be granted by the Board (with Mr. Messina abstaining from any vote thereon) or compensation or similar committee thereof in the Board's (or such committee's) sole discretion based upon Mr. Messina's performance of his services under the agreement.

- 13. Subsequent Events
- a) On August 8, 2011, the Company issued 7,058,824 common shares pursuant to a convertible promissory note to dated February 3, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued in reliance on Section 9(3) of the Act.
- b) On August 8, 2011, the Company and Asher Enterprises entered into an amendment of the convertible promissory note dated February 3, 2011 whereas the note converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before the conversion.
- c) On August 6, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and SE Media Partners, Inc. for \$18,000. The convertible note carries an 5% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 50% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest day during the preceding 5 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on February 6, 2012.
- d) On August 8, 2011, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and Asher Enterprises for \$27,500. The convertible note carries an 8% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 55% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on May 11, 2012.
- e) On August 28, 2011, the Company amended the employment agreement with Sam J Messina III. .Mr. Messina is paid a salary of \$150,000 per annum as of August 28, 2011. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$300,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$450,000 per annum. Mr. Messina was issued 70,000,000 shares of common stock, and 5,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 56,000,000 shares of common stock and 4,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 42,000,000 shares of common stock and 3,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 28,000,00 shares of common stock and 2,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned.
- f) On August 28, 2011, the Company entered into a consulting agreement with SE Media for two months with an option to extend for an additional one month. SE Media will be issued 20,000,000 shares of Minerco Resources, Inc as compensation.

On August 28, 2011, the Company issued 5,000,000 shares of our Class A Convertible Preferred stock to our Chief Financial Officer pursuant to an amendment to his employment agreement. The compensation expense for the stock grant will be amortized evenly over the 5 year employment agreement based on the closing stock price of the Company's common stock on the date of the grant.

- 13. Subsequent Events (continued)
- h) On September 1, 2011, the Company entered into two agreements, each of which provide for the exchange of the promissory note dated October 12, 2010 in the principal amount of \$100,000 for convertible promissory notes (the "Convertible Notes") in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000. Each Convertible Note plus accrued interest of 10% may be converted into shares of common stock of the Company at any time before the maturity date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of \$0.0004 per share at the time of conversion. In the event of a default by the Company, each Convertible Note plus accrued interest may be converted into shares of common stock of the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of \$0.0004 per share at the time of conversion. In the event of a default by the Company at any time after the default date by the Convertible Note holder at a conversion price of the lower of (i) par value or (ii) half of the average bid price over the five trading days prior to the conversion date, but in no case for an amount less than a 51% interest in the Company. The Company is obligated to register the shares underlying the Convertible Notes under the Securities Act of 1933 until shares become available for resale under Rule 144(k).
- i) On September 1, 2011, the Company issued 132,000,000 common shares pursuant to a convertible promissory note dated September 1, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued in reliance on Section 9 (3) of the Act. The issuance did not involve any general solicitation or advertising by us. Certificates representing the shares of common stock contain a legend stating the restrictions on transfer to which such shares of common stock are subject.
- j) On September 2, 2011, the Company issued 20,000,000 common shares pursuant to a convertible promissory note to dated February 3, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued in reliance on Section 9(3) of the Act.
- k) On September 12, 2011, the Company issued 12,000,000 common shares pursuant to a convertible promissory note to dated February 3, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued in reliance on Section 9(3) of the Act.
- 1) On September 16, 2011, the Company issued 20,000,000 common shares pursuant to a convertible promiss6ory note to dated February 3, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued in reliance on Section 9(3) of the Act.
- m) On September 27, 2011, the Company and Asher Enterprises entered into an amendment of the convertible promissory note dated March 29, 2011 whereas the note converts at a variable conversion price of 31% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before the conversion
- n) On September 27, 2011, the Company and Asher Enterprises entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement and Convertible Promissory Note between the Company and Asher Enterprises for \$35,000. The convertible note carries an 8% rate of interest and is convertible into common stock at a variable conversion price of 51% of the market price which shall be calculated as the average of the lowest 3 days during the preceding 10 days before conversion. The Promissory Note is due on June 29, 2012.
- o) On October 10, 2011, the Company issued 15,000,000 common shares pursuant to a convertible promissory note to dated February 3, 2011. These shares of common stock were issued ni reliance on Section 9(3) of the Act.

The Company has evaluated subsequent events through the filing date of this Form 10-K and has determined that there were no additional subsequent events to recognize or disclose in these financial statements

# ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE.

There have been no disagreements on accounting and financial disclosures from the inception of our company through the date of this Form 10-K. Our financial statements for the period from inception to July 31, 2011, included in this report have been audited by Malone Bailey LLP as set forth in this annual report.

# ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

#### Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain "disclosure controls and procedures," as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"), that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. We conducted an evaluation (the "Evaluation"), under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures ("Disclosure Controls") as of the end of the period covered by this report pursuant to Rule 13a-15 of the Exchange Act. Based on this Evaluation, our CEO and CFO concluded that our Disclosure Controls were not effective as of the end of the period covered by this report. Inasmuch as we only have two individuals serving as officers, directors and employees we have determined that the company has, per se, inadequate controls and procedures over financial reporting due to the lack of segregation of duties despite the fact that the duties of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer are performed by two different individuals. Management recognizes that its controls and procedures would be substantially improved if there was a greater segregation of the duties of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer and as such is actively seeking to remediate this issue. Management believes that the material weakness in its controls and procedures referenced did not have an effect on our financial results.

#### Limitations on the Effectiveness of Controls

Our management, including our CEO and CFO, does not expect that our Disclosure Controls and internal controls will prevent all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of a simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management or board override of the control.

The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). The Company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance to our management and board of directors regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of the financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Our internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the Company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal controls over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. All internal control systems, no matter how well designed, have inherent limitations, including the possibility of human error and the circumvention of overriding controls. Accordingly, even effective internal control over financial reporting can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to financial statement preparation. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Our management assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of July 31, 2011. In making this assessment, it used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in Internal Control-Integrated Framework. Based on our assessment, we believe that, as of July 31, 2011, the Company's internal control over financial reporting was not effective based on those criteria. Inasmuch as we only have two individuals serving as officers, directors and employees we have determined that the company has, per se, inadequate controls and procedures over financial reporting due to the lack of segregation of duties despite the fact that the duties of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer are performed by two different individuals. Management recognizes that its controls and procedures would be substantially improved if there was a greater segregation of the duties of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer and as such is actively seeking to remediate this issue. Management believes that the material weakness in its controls and procedures referenced did not have an effect on our financial results.

This annual report does not include an attestation report of our registered public accountant regarding internal control over financial reporting. Managements' report was not subject to attestation by our registered public accounting firm pursuant to the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission that permit us to provide only management's report in this annual report.

# Changes in Internal Controls

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended July 31, 2011 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION.

None.

# PART III

# ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE.

Officers and Directors

Our current board of directors consists of two individuals, V. Scott Vanis and Sam J Messina III. Each director will serve until his or her successor is elected and qualified. Our officers are elected by the board of directors to a term of one (1) year and each serve until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified, or until he or she is removed from office. The board of directors has no nominating, auditing or compensation committees.

The name, address, age and position of our present sole officer and director is set forth below:

Name and Address V. Scott Vanis 16710 Coyotillo Lane Houston, TX 77095	Age 34	Position(s) president, principal executive officer and Chairman of the board of Directors
Sam J Messina III 9268 E. Dreyfus Place Scottsdale, AZ 85260	32	Principal accounting officer and principal financial Officer, Secretary, Treasurer and a member of the Board of Directors

The persons named above have held their offices/positions since March 23, 2010 and July 26, 2010 respectively and are expected to hold his offices/positions until the next annual meeting of our stockholders.

Background of officers and directors

V Scott Vanis, President, Chief Executive Officer, and Chairman of the Board of Directors

On March 23, 2010, V. Scott Vanis was appointed our President, Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and member of the Board of Directors.

From May of 2007 to the present, Mr. Vanis has served as President of TC Energy International, SA., which provides international finance and acquisition services to energy companies, national oil companies and foreign governments. Mr. Vanis facilitated the identification, acquisition and financing of high-value properties in Latin and South America.

From June 2003 to the present Mr. Vanis, has served as President of VSV Resources, LLC providing engineering consulting services to exploration and production companies, energy companies, national oil companies and foreign governments. He specialized in complicated, high risk operational procedures throughout the world. During his tenure with VSV, Mr. Vanis has also served as a liaison consultant to the Panamanian & Honduran governments to evaluate potential energy reserves and projects in their respective countries.

From June of 2001 to June of 2003, Mr. Vanis was a Staff Petroleum Engineer with Pinnacle Technologies, Inc. and from June of 2000 through June of 2001 he served BJ Services, Inc. as a Field Petroleum Engineer.

Mr. Vanis holds of Bachelor of Science in Petroleum Engineering from The University of Tulsa.

Mr. Vanis brings to the Board extensive experience to the energy sector of our company, with a focus in specialized operational and energy related financial services. Having served in senior corporate positions at companies involved in the energy sector, he has a vast knowledge of the alternative energy industry. His prior business experience also provides him with a broad understanding of the operational, financial and strategic issues facing public companies.

Sam Messina III, Chief Financial Officer, Secretary, Treasurer and Member of the Board of Directors

Previously, Mr. Messina worked at Alternative Energy Development Corporation (ADEC:OTCBB) as Chief Financial Officer and Director from November 2009 to September 2010. He previously worked at Qualcomm, Inc. (QCOM:NASD) at various roles within their accounting and finance team from October 2006 to November 2009. Prior to that Mr. Messina served as the Chief Financial Officer of Pop3 Media Corp. (POPT:OTCBB) from July 2004 to July 2006. Mr. Messina holds a B.A. degree in Finance from the Loyola University Chicago and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of California.

Mr. Messina brings to the Board extensive knowledge of the alternative energy industry. Having served in senior corporate positions at alternative energy companies, he has a vast knowledge of the industry. His prior business and financial experience provides him with a broad understanding of the operational, financial and strategic issues facing public companies.

Employment Agreements with our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer

On January 11, 2011, the Company entered into an exclusive employment agreement with V. Scott Vanis to serve as our Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the Board of Directors. The agreement is for a term of five years beginning January 11, 2011 and ending January 10, 2016. An extension to the term must be agreed upon in writing and executed by us and Mr. Vanis no later than 5 p.m. Eastern Standard Time on January 10, 2016. Mr. Vanis is paid a salary of \$180,000 per annum as of January 10, 2011. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Vanis' salary will be increased to \$360,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Vanis' salary will be increased to \$540,000 per annum. Mr. Vanis was issued 10,000,000 shares of Class A Preferred Stock, upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by the Company resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 6,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 4,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Vanis voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 2,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If there is a sale of all or substantially all of the assets or a merger in which our company is not the surviving entity, Mr. Vanis will be entitled to receive an additional amount of shares of common stock in our company which would equal 10% of the final value of the transaction. Further, Mr. Vanis will be entitled to such additional bonus, if any, as may be granted by the Board (with Mr. Vanis abstaining from any vote thereon) or compensation or similar committee thereof in the Board's (or such committee's) sole discretion based upon Mr. Vanis' performance of his services under the agreement.

On July 26, 2010, the Company entered into a consulting agreement with Sam Messina III as Chief Financial Officer. The agreement was for a term of one year beginning July 26, 2010 and ending July 25, 2011. Mr. Messina was paid \$6,500 per month with \$6,500 due upon execution of the agreement for previously performed services.

On December 16, 2010, the Company entered into an exclusive employment agreement with Sam J Messina III to serve as our Chief Financial Officer, Secretary and Treasurer. The agreement is for a term of five years beginning December 16, 2010 and ending December 15, 2015. An extension to the term must be agreed upon in writing and executed by us and Mr. Messina no later than 5 p.m. Eastern Standard Time on December 15, 2015.Mr. Messina is paid a salary of \$120,000 per annum as of December 27, 2010. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$240,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$360,000 per annum. Mr. Messina was issued 30,000,000 shares of common stock, upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 24,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 18,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 12,000,000 shares granted to him will be returned.

If there is a sale of all or substantially all of the assets or a merger in which our company is not the surviving entity, Mr. Messina will be entitled to receive an additional amount of shares of common stock in our company which would equal 5% of the final value of the transaction. Further, Mr. Messina will be entitled to such additional bonus, if any, as may be granted by the Board (with Mr. Messina abstaining from any vote thereon) or compensation or similar committee thereof in the Board's (or such committee's) sole discretion based upon Mr. Messina's performance of his services under the agreement.

On August 28, 2011, the Company amended the employment agreement with Sam J Messina III. .Mr. Messina is paid a salary of \$150,000 per annum as of August 28, 2011. If revenues exceed \$10 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$300,000 per annum. If revenues exceed \$20 million, then Mr. Messina's salary will be increased to \$450,000 per annum. Mr. Messina was issued 70,000,000 shares of common stock, and 5,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock upon the effective date of the agreement. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy within 12 months of the date of the agreement, all shares granted will be cancelled. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twelve months and before 24 months of the date of the agreement, 56,000,000 shares of common stock and 4,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after twenty four months and before 36 months of the date of the agreement, 42,000,000 shares of common stock and 3,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned. If Mr. Messina voluntarily terminates his employment with us or if a petition for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed by us resulting in an adjudication of bankruptcy after thirty six months and before 48 months of the date of the agreement, 28,000,000 shares of common stock and 2,000,000 shares of Class A Convertible Preferred Stock granted to him will be returned.

# Conflicts of Interest

There are no conflicts of interest. Further, we have not established any policies to deal with possible future conflicts of interest.

# Committees and Audit Committee Financial Expert

We do not have an audit, compensation or nominating committee and instead our full board (which consists of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer neither of whom are independent), fulfills the role of each committee. We do not have an audit committee financial expert. We do not have an audit committee financial expert at this time is prohibitive. Further, because we are only beginning our commercial operations, at the present time, we believe the services of a financial expert are not warranted. Our board members are not "independent" in accordance with rule 4200(a)(14) of the Nasdaq Marketplace Rules. The board of directors believes that each member is financially literate and experienced in business matters and is capable of (1) understanding generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") and financial statements, (2) assessing the general application of GAAP principles in connection with our accounting for estimates, accruals and reserves, (3) analyzing and evaluating our financial statements, (4) understanding our internal controls and procedures for financial reporting, and (5) understanding audit committee functions, all of which are attributes of an audit committee financial expert. The board of directors believes that its board is able to fulfill its role under SEC regulations despite not having a designated "audit committee financial expert."

# Code of Ethics

We have adopted a corporate code of ethics. We believe our code of ethics is reasonably designed to deter wrongdoing and promote honest and ethical conduct; provide full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in public reports; comply with applicable laws; ensure prompt internal reporting of code violations; and provide accountability for adherence to the code. A copy of the code of ethics is filed as an exhibit to this report.

# SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 requires our officers, directors, and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of our common stock to file reports of securities ownership and changes in such ownership with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Officers, directors and greater than 10% beneficial owners are also required by rules promulgated by the SEC to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

Based solely upon a review of the copies of such forms furnished to us, or written representations that no Form 5 filings were required, we believe that during the fiscal year ended July 31, 2011, there was compliance with all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable to our officers, directors and greater than 10% beneficial owners.

# ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION.

The following table sets forth the compensation paid by us for the last three years through July 31, 2011, for our officers. This information includes the dollar value of base salaries, bonus awards and number of stock options granted, and certain other compensation, if any. The compensation discussed addresses all compensation awarded to, earned by, or paid to our named executive officer.

#### Summary Compensation Table

						Non-	Nonqualified		
						Equity	Deferred	All	
Name						Incentive	Compensa-	Other	
And				Stock	Option	Plan	tion	Compen-	
Principal		Salary	Bonus	Awards	Awards	Compensation	Earnings	sation	Total
Position	Year	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)	(i)	(j)
V. Scott Vanis	2011	142,965	0	104,850(1)	0	0	0	0	247,812
President, CEO	2010	31,925	0	0	0	0	0	0	31,925
Sam Messina III	2011	104,038	0	57,040(2)	0	0	0	0	161,078
CFO, Secretary,	2010	6,500	0	0	0	0	0	0	6,500
Treasurer									
Michael Too (3)	2011	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Former President,	2010	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
CEO, and Director									

(1) Stock Award for V. Scott Vanis includes the amortization of his 10 million onvertible Class A Preferred Shares valued at \$79,650 and 7 million shares of common stock received as a year end bonus valued \$25,200.

(2) Stock Award for Sam Messina III includes the amortization of his 30 million shares of common stock valued at \$31,840 and 7 million shares of common stock received as a year end bonus valued at \$25,200.
(3) Michael Too resigned as Director and Officer of the Company on March 23, 2010.

\* The addresses of each of the executive officers is c/o 22503 Katy Highway #18, Katy, Texas 77450.

The Company did not award any stock options or SAR grants as of July 31, 2011.

The following table sets forth the compensation paid by us from to our directors for the year ending July 31, 2011. This information includes the dollar value of base salaries, bonus awards and number of stock options granted, and certain other compensation, if any. The compensation discussed addresses all compensation awarded to, earned by, or paid to our named director.

	Director Compensation						
Fees							
Earned				Nonqualified			
or			Non-Equity	Deferred			
Paid in	Stock	Option	Incentive Plan	Compensation	All Other		

	Cash	Awards	Awards	Compensation	Earnings	Compensation	Total
Name	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)	(US\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)
V. Scott Vanis	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sam J Messina III	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Marco Rodriguez (former)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Michael Too (former)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Our directors do not receive any compensation for serving as a member of the board of directors.

There are no other stock option plans, retirement, pension, or profit sharing plans for the benefit of our officers and directors other than as described herein.

62

Long-Term Incentive Plan Awards

We not have any long-term incentive plans that provide compensation intended to serve as incentive for performance.

As of the date hereof, we have not entered into employment contracts with our sole officer and do not intend to enter into any employment contracts until such time as it profitable to do so.

#### Indemnification

Under our Bylaws, we may indemnify an officer or director who is made a party to any proceeding, including a law suit, because of his position, if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in our best interest. We may advance expenses incurred in defending a proceeding. To the extent that the officer or director is successful on the merits in a proceeding as to which he is to be indemnified, we must indemnify him against all expenses incurred, including attorney's fees. With respect to a derivative action, indemnity may be made only for expenses actually and reasonably incurred in defending the proceeding, and if the officer or director is judged liable, only by a court order. The indemnification is intended to be to the fullest extent permitted by the laws of the State of Nevada.

Regarding indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, which may be permitted to directors or officers under Nevada law, we are informed that, in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission, indemnification is against public policy, as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

# ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS.

The following table sets forth, as of the date of this report, the total number of common shares owned beneficially by each of our directors, officers and key employees, individually and as a group, and the present owners of 5% or more of our total outstanding shares. The stockholders listed below have direct ownership of his/her shares and possess voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares.

Name and Address Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares	Percentage of Ownership
V. Scott Vanis [1]	178,000,000	24.7%
Sam Messina III [2]	107,000,000	14.9%
FTB Enterprises, Inc. [3]	66,000,000	9.2%
MSF International, Inc. [4]	66,000,000	9.2%
SE Media Partners, Inc. [5]	44,213,000	6.1%
All Officers, Directors and Beneficial	461,213,000	64.1%

[1] V. Scott Vanis is our President, CEO and Chairman of the Board of Directors. Not included in his number of shares are 100,000,00 shares of Series A Preferred Stock that represent his 10,000,000 shares of Series A Preferred Stock that are entitled to 100 votes per share and convert to common shares at a ratio of 10 to 1.

[2] Sam J Messina III is our CFO, Secretary, Treasurer and a member of the Board of Directors. Not included in his number of shares are 50,000,00 shares that represent his 5,000,000 shares of Series A Preferred Stock that are entitled to 100 votes per share and convert to common shares at a ratio of 10 to 1.

[3] FTB Enterprises, Inc. is the investor who holds a convertible promissory note with the company.

[4] MSF International, Inc. is the investor who holds a convertible promissory note with the company.

[5] SE Media Partners, Inc. is the company's IR consultant.

The following table sets forth, as of the date of this report, the total number of Class A Convertible Preferred shares owned beneficially by each of our directors, officers and key employees, individually and as a group, and the present owners of 5% or more of our total outstanding shares. The Class A Convertible Preferred shares are entitled to 100 votes per share and convert to common shares at a ratio of 10 to 1. The stockholders listed below have direct ownership of his/her shares and possess voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares.

Owners as a Group

Name and Address Beneficial Owner V. Scott Vanis [1]		Number of Shares 10,000,000	Percentage of Ownership 66.7%		
Sam Messina III [2]		5,000,000	33.3%		
All Officers and Directors as a Group		15,000,000	100.0%		
[1]	[1] V. Scott Vanis is our President, CEO and Chairman of the Board of Directors.				
[2]	Sam J Messina III is our CFO, Secretary, Treasurer and a member of the Board of Directors.				

## ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS, RELATED TRANSACTIONS AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE.

On May 27, 2010, the Company entered into an agreement with ROTA INVERSIONES S.DE R.L., a Corporation formed under the laws of Honduras (the "Seller") for the acquisition of Hydro Electric Project known as "Chiligatoro Hydro-Electric" in Honduras in Central America (the "Project"). The company will pay the Seller 9,000,000 shares of its restricted common stock within 3 days of closing, 4,500,000 shares of its restricted common stock within 180 days of closing and 4,500,000 shares of restricted common stock upon the Company's raising of \$12,000,000 no later than 24 months after closing. The Company will pay Seller a royalty of 10% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from the Project prior to completion of the payment of the foregoing. Further, we will pay Seller a royalty of 20% of the adjusted gross revenue, derived after all applicable taxes, from the Project for the life of the Project, including any renewal, transfer or sale, if any, in perpetuity. "Payout" is defined as, all associated costs related to the development of the Project. If the Company is unable to obtain the financing requirements of this agreement, Seller shall have the right to terminate this agreement with full rights of rescission, and all rights, title and interest to the Project shall be transferred back to the Seller. Marco Rodriguez, a former member of our Board of Directors, is the general manager of ROTA.

On June 25, 2010, the Company paid Indulge International, LLC \$7,500 to reserve a conference room for a conference to be held in 2011. Indulge International, LLC is partially owned by the spouse of the current Chief Executive Officer.

On August 12, 2008, we signed an agreement with Wisdom Resources, Inc. to issue 12,500,000 shares at \$0.002 per share and received \$5,000 cash from Wisdom in exchange for a \$20,000 promissory note and an interest in a gas pipeline. The promissory note was dated May 15, 2008 and was payable from Plateau Mineral Development, LLC, the owner and the operator of a certain natural gas pipeline known as the PMD-Duke Pipeline, while the interest consists of a continuous right to receive a royalty of as much as \$0.02 and as little as approximately 9% of \$0.02 per 1000 cubic feet of gas transported through the PMD-Duke Pipeline for as long as Plateau or its successors operates the Pipeline. Plateau was obligated to pay to us \$20,000 plus interest calculated annually at the rate of 10% on any unpaid and outstanding principal pursuant to a 36-month payment schedule. With regard to the royalty interest, the investment unit constitutes two units of a maximum possible twenty-two investment units in the PMD-Duke Pipeline. Each investment unit was valued at \$10,000 (payable in cash only), and each unit holder was entitled to receive a share of the royalty on a pro-rated basis according to the number of units held by them. The promissory note was to be paid \$6,000 on December 31, 2008, \$10,000 on December 31, 2009 and the balance at maturity. The note was secured by assignment of the pipeline.

On January 19, 2009, we and Wisdom amended the agreement to shift the \$5,000 payment obligation to Wisdom instead of to us. Michael Too, the now former and then President and CEO of our company, was also the President of Wisdom Resources, Inc. Because Michael Too controlled both companies, the promissory note and the royalty interest in the gas pipeline were transferred to us at Wisdom's basis of \$20,000 and \$0, respectively.

On December 7, 2010, we sold the \$20,000 promissory note from Plateau Mineral Development LLC and its interest in the PMD-Duke Pipeline to Michael Too, our former CEO and President, in exchange for the forgiveness of \$14,935.

As of July 31, 2011, the Company was indebted to the current Chief Executive Officer for \$127,674 (\$16,000-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$21,797 (\$0-July 31, 2010) for expenses paid on behalf of the company and to the current Chief Financial Officer for \$83,515 (\$6,500-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$15,701 (\$0-July 31, 2010) relating to accrued salary and \$15,701 (\$0-July 31, 2010) for expenses paid on behalf of the company for a total of \$248,687.

## ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES.

## (1) Audit Fees

The aggregate fees billed for each of the last two fiscal years for professional services rendered by the principal accountant for our audit of annual financial statements and review of financial statements included in our Form 10-Qs or services that are normally provided by the accountant in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements for those fiscal years was:

2011	\$ 20,500	Malone Bailey LLP
2010	\$ 10,130	Malone Bailey LLP

## (2) Audit-Related Fees

The aggregate fees billed in each of the last two fiscal years for assurance and related services by the principal accountants that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our financial statements and are not reported in the preceding paragraph:

2011	\$ 8,400	Malone Bailey LLP
2010	\$ -0-	Malone Bailey LLP

## (3) Tax Fees

The aggregate fees billed in each of the last two fiscal years for professional services rendered by the principal accountant for tax compliance, tax advice, and tax planning was:

2011	\$ -0-	Malone Bailey LLP
2010	\$ -0-	Malone Bailey LLP

#### (4) All Other Fees

The aggregate fees billed in each of the last two fiscal years for the products and services provided by the principal accountant, other than the services reported in paragraphs (1), (2), and (3) was:

2011	\$ -0-	Malone Bailey LLP
2010	\$ -0-	Malone Bailey LLP

(5) Currently, we have no independent audit committee. Our full board of directors functions as our audit committee and is comprised of two directors who are not considered to be "independent" in accordance with the requirements of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act. Our audit committee's pre-approval policies and procedures described in paragraph (c)(7)(i) of Rule 2-01 of Regulation S-X were that the audit committee pre-approve all accounting related activities prior to the performance of any services by any accountant or auditor.

(6) The percentage of hours expended on the principal accountant's engagement to audit our financial statements for the most recent fiscal year that were attributed to work performed by persons other than the principal accountant's full time, permanent employees was 0%.

## PART IV

# ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

Exhibit	Document Description	Incorporat Form	ed by referen Date	nce Number	Filed herewith
3.1	Articles of Incorporation.	S-1	12/10/08	3.1	
3.2	Bylaws.	S-1	12/10/08	3.2	
3.3	Amendment to Articles of Incorporation	8-K	1/13/11	3.1	
4.1	Instrument Defining the Rights of Shareholders – Form of Share Certificate	S-1	12/10/08	4	
10.1	Acquisition Agreement with Wisdom Resources, Inc. and as amended on January 19, 2009	S-1	12/8/08	10.1	
10.2	Agreement to Exchange Debt for Mining Interest and Note	S-1	12/23/10	10.2	
10.3	Sam J Messina III Employment Agreement	S-1	12/23/10	10.3	
10.4	V. Scott Vanis Employment Agreement	10-Q	3/18/11	10.1	
10.5	Asset Purchase Agreement for Iscan Hydro-Electric Project	10-Q	3/18/11	10.3	
10.6	Asset Purchase Agreement for Sayab Wind Project	10-Q	3/18/11	10.4	
10.7	Binding Letter of Intent Caserio Rio Frio	10-Q	3/18/11	10.5	
10.8	Binding Letter of Intent Sixe	10-Q	3/18/11	10.6	
10.9	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated February 3, 2011	10-Q	3/18/11	10.7	
10.10	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated March 29, 2011	10-Q	6/16/11	10.1	
10.11	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated June 22, 2011				Х
10.12	Asset Purchase Agreement by and among Minerco Resources, Inc. and Rota Inversiones S.De R.L	10-Q	6/18/10	10.1	
10.13		10 <b>-</b> K	11/15/10	10.3	

	30 year Operations Agreement for Chiligatoro Electric Project – English Translation				
10.14	Consulting Agreement for Sam Messina III	10 <b>-</b> K	11/15/10	10.2	
10.15	Promissory Note with Mainland International, Inc.	10-K	11/15/10	10.4	
10.16	Securities Purchase Agreement Dated August 8, 2011				Х
10.17	Amendment to Sam J Messina III employment agreement	8-K	9/2/11	10.1	

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

10.18	Convertible Promissory Note Dated September 1, 2011	8-K	9/8/11	10.1	
10.19	Convertible Promissory Note Dated September 1, 2011	8-K	9/8/11	10.2	
10.20	Securities Purchase Agreement Dated September 27, 2011				Х
10.21	Convertible Promissory Note with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated June 6, 2011				Х
10.22	Convertible Promissory Note with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated August 6, 2011				Х
10.23	Consulting Agreement dated December 6, 2010 with SE Media Partners, Inc.				Х
10.24	Addendum to Consulting Agreement dated December 6, 2010 with SE Media Partners, Inc.				Х
10.25	Consulting Agreement with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated August 28, 2011				Х
10.26	Amendment to Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises, Inc. dated February 3, 2011				Х
10.27	Amendment to Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises, Inc. dated March 29, 2011				Х
21.1	Minerco Honduras S.A.				
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer and pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х

## SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing of this Form 10-K and has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized on this 13th day of October, 2011.

## MINERCO RESOURCES INC.

BY:	/s/ V. Scott Vanis V. Scott Vanis, President, Principal Executive Officer
BY:	/s/ Sam Messina III Sam Messina III, Principal Financial Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following person on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ V. Scott Vanis V. Scott Vanis	President, Principal Executive Officer, And a member of the Board of Directors	October 13, 2011
/s/ Sam Messina III Sam J Messina III	Principal Financial Officer, Principal Accounting Officer, Secretary, Treasurer and a	October 13, 2011

## EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	Document Description	Incorporate Form	ed by referen Date	nce Number	Filed herewith
3.1	Articles of Incorporation.	S-1	12/10/08	3.1	
3.2	Bylaws.	S-1	12/10/08	3.2	
3.3	Amendment to Articles of Incorporation	8-K	1/13/11	3.1	
4.1	Instrument Defining the Rights of Shareholders – Form of Share Certificate	S-1	12/10/08	4	
10.1	Acquisition Agreement with Wisdom Resources, Inc. and as amended on January 19, 2009	S-1	12/8/08	10.1	
10.2	Agreement to Exchange Debt for Mining Interest and Note	S-1	12/23/10	10.2	
10.3	Sam J Messina III Employment Agreement	S-1	12/23/10	10.3	
10.4	V. Scott Vanis Employment Agreement	10-Q	3/18/11	10.1	
10.5	Asset Purchase Agreement for Iscan Hydro-Electric Project	10-Q	3/18/11	10.3	
10.6	Asset Purchase Agreement for Sayab Wind Project	10-Q	3/18/11	10.4	
10.7	Binding Letter of Intent Caserio Rio Frio	10-Q	3/18/11	10.5	
10.8	Binding Letter of Intent Sixe	10-Q	3/18/11	10.6	
10.9	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated February 3, 2011	10-Q	3/18/11	10.7	
10.10	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated March 29, 2011	10-Q	6/16/11	10.1	
10.11	Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises dated June 22, 2011				Х
10.12	Asset Purchase Agreement by and among Minerco Resources, Inc. and Rota Inversiones S.De R.L	10-Q	6/18/10	10.1	
10.13	30 year Operations Agreement for Chiligatoro Electric Project – English Translation	10-K	11/15/10	10.3	

Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc Form 10-K							
10.14	Consulting Agreement for Sam Messina III	10-K	11/15/10	10.2			
10.15	Promissory Note with Mainland International, Inc.	10-K	11/15/10	10.4			
10.16	Securities Purchase Agreement Dated August 8, 2011				Х		
10.17	Amendment to Sam J Messina III employment agreement	8-K	9/2/11	10.1			

71

# Edgar Filing: Minerco Resources, Inc. - Form 10-K

10.18	Convertible Promissory Note Dated September 1, 2011	8-K	9/8/11	10.1	
10.19	Convertible Promissory Note Dated September 1, 2011	8-K	9/8/11	10.2	
10.20	Securities Purchase Agreement Dated September 27, 2011				Х
10.21	Convertible Promissory Note with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated June 6, 2011				Х
10.22	Convertible Promissory Note with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated August 6, 2011				Х
10.23	Consulting Agreement dated December 6, 2010 with SE Media Partners, Inc.				Х
10.24	Addendum to Consulting Agreement dated December 6, 2010 with SE Media Partners, Inc.				Х
10.25	Consulting Agreement with SE Media Partners, Inc. dated August 28, 2011				Х
10.26	Amendment to Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises, Inc. dated February 3, 2011				Х
10.27	Amendment to Securities Purchase Agreement with Asher Enterprises, Inc. dated March 29, 2011				Х
21.1	Minerco Honduras S.A.				
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer and pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х